Eastern Illinois University

The Keep

Masters Theses

Student Theses & Publications

Spring 2022

Conduct Professionals' Experiences with Student Misconduct and Mental Health

Robyn Bauer Eastern Illinois University

Follow this and additional works at: https://thekeep.eiu.edu/theses

Part of the Higher Education Commons, Mental and Social Health Commons, and the Student Counseling and Personnel Services Commons

Recommended Citation

Bauer, Robyn, "Conduct Professionals' Experiences with Student Misconduct and Mental Health" (2022). *Masters Theses.* 4935.

https://thekeep.eiu.edu/theses/4935

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Theses & Publications at The Keep. It has been accepted for inclusion in Masters Theses by an authorized administrator of The Keep. For more information, please contact tabruns@eiu.edu.

Conduct Professionals' Experiences with Student Misconduct and Mental Health

Robyn Bauer

Department of Counseling and Higher Education

Eastern Illinois University

Abstract

Over the years, mental health concerns have continued to rise in college students and is compounded by the natural stressors associated with navigating unfamiliar territory, increased social and academic pressures, as well as added responsibilities and obligations (Pedrelli et al., 2015). Mental illnesses have been linked to misconduct, disruptive behavior, or violent behavior among students (Center for Parent Information and Resources, 2017; Johnson et al., 2018; Semenza & Grosholz, 2019; Taylor & Smith, 2019). There is limited research focused on the intersection of mental health and misconduct. This qualitative study utilized semi-structured questions to explore how conduct professionals manage mental health concerns in their work and how they support their students during and after a mental health concern has been identified. The findings of this study suggest that there is little to no formalized training specific to handling mental health concerns, referrals to resources is a key element to conduct professionals work, and collaboration with peers and colleagues is an important part of the support measures for students.

Key Terms: mental health, misconduct, counseling, support

Acknowledgments

There are so many people who have helped me get to where I am today. Dr. Coleman, I cannot thank you enough for you constantly pushing, challenging, and supporting me and for all your help/guidance through this entire process. I can't say I *always* looked forward to our meetings, but I always walked out of your office feeling like you believed in me and that meant a lot to me. To my committee members Jody Stone and Dr. Jessica Ward, I have learned from both of you and want to thank you for being so helpful during this process and willing to serve on my committee. We'll see about that doctorate.

To Anna, Devin, and Gabby, you three have made this year so much more fun than I ever expected it could have been. I will miss all of our constant laughs and jokes, but know that we are onto much bigger and better things. Brandy and Yesenia, thank you both so much for being such great friends to me and for being so kind, supportive, and motivating; I will miss our thesis dates dearly. I am so glad to have been able to grow closer with all of you. And to my 'second year friends,' Alexis, Choppy, Faith, and Makenzie thank you all for paving the way for me in this place and giving me some of the best memories. While you were not here physically, I could feel your support from miles away and cannot tell you how much I cherished our texts and phone calls this year.

To my family, I love you all so much and I apologize for all the tears shed during our talks. To my loving parents, Kelly and Brian, our facetimes were always chaotic but never failed to put me in a better mood than when we started. To my dearest sisters, Lori and Allison, your texts, calls, and jokes have made these past two years away from you

both endurable. None of you will ever know just how much our conversations meant to me and helped me through this degree.

Finally, thank you to everyone at EIU who have made this place feel like home. To Ms. Julia, no one has ever made me feel more capable than you have. From the laughs, to the tears, to the "slaps on the wrists," you have made such a positive impact in my life and I am so lucky to call you a friend. To my strong and intelligent RA's this year, Amber, Kennedy, Paige, and Quin, thank you for all the laughs, love and kindness. And to all others who have supported me here and made me feel like I had a second family here, thank you for making my time in Charleston, Illinois the best it could have ever been. I have enjoyed every second I've spent with you all during my time here and will never forget all the laughs. Thank you, thank you, thank you.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgments	iii
CHAPTER I	1
Introduction	1
Purpose of the Study	4
Research Questions	4
Significance of the Study	5
Limitations of the Study	6
Definition of Terms	7
Summary	8
CHAPTER II	9
Review of Literature	9
Mental Health Concerns Among College Students	9
Gender Stigmas Surrounding Mental Health	13
Stigma and Help-Seeking Behavior	15
Campus Resources and Social Support	16
Student Misconduct and Mental Health	19
Theoretical Framework	21
Robert Agnew's General Strain Theory	21

Chickering and Reisser's Developmental Vectors and Influential Environments 23
Summary
CHAPTER III27
Methods27
Design of the Study
Research Site
Participants
Instrument
Data Collection30
Data Analysis30
Treatment of Data30
Summary
Chapter IV32
Results
Research Question #1: How are conduct professionals trained to handle mental health
concerns?
Transitional Relationships
Academic Preparation
Practical Experiences
Mental Health Training

Research Question #2: How do conduct professionals detect mental health concerns	
within students going through the conduct process?	39
Collaboration	40
Information Gathering and Preparation	42
Research Question #3: What does the process look like following the identification of	f a
mental health concern?	.43
Providing Referrals and Support	44
Balancing Accountability and Support	46
Support Sanctions	49
Suggesting Withdrawal	52
Research Question #4: What relationship do conduct professionals have with the	
counseling services at their respective institution?	.53
Communication	53
Needs versus Resources	57
Summary	.59
Chapter V	.60
Discussion, Recommendations, Conclusion	.60
Discussion	.60
Developing Professional Competencies	61
Combining Efforts	63
One-Way Communication	65
Recommendations for Student Affairs Professionals	67

Recommendations for Future Research	69
Conclusion	72
References	74
Appendix A	82
Appendix B	85
Appendix C	87

CHAPTER I

Introduction

We should make it clear that getting help isn't a sign of weakness, it's a sign of strength, and we should ensure that people can get the treatment they need.

-Michelle Obama, "Change Direction" Mental Health Event

Mental illnesses are becoming a major concern among college students in the United States. It is compounded by the natural stressors associated with navigating unfamiliar territory, increased social and academic pressures, as well as added responsibilities and obligations (Pedrelli et al., 2015). In 2012, the National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI) conducted an online survey of 765 college students who experienced mental illness while attending college. Of the participants, 64% had dropped out of college with the majority having indicated they had withdrawn from the university due to a mental health related issue. Many students who dropped out also indicated that having more campus resources may have helped them stay in school, specifically, more campus accommodations and mental health services. About one third of the students who participated in the survey also noted that their experience with campus counseling was either "fair" or "poor" and they felt most counselors were not trained well enough nor provided enough support (National Alliance on Mental Illness, 2012). These findings suggest that access to campus counseling services is critical for success regarding college students who deal with mental illnesses. It was also apparent that the need for mental health services was greater than what universities had to offer, and the support was not enough for many who used the services.

Despite this need, many college students are not utilizing mental health services offered to them through their university. While the NAMI survey was completed in 2012, a more recent survey conducted by the JED Foundation (2020), amidst the COVID-19 pandemic found that 63% of nearly 200 students surveyed indicated their mental health was worse than before the pandemic. Additionally, 83% reported they were dealing with anxiety, 63% with depression, and one in five students had experienced suicidal thoughts within the three months prior to the survey being conducted. However, only 30% of those students reported reaching out to campus counseling services while almost half instead turned to their friends for support (The JED Foundation, 2020). Although this specific study will not focus on the COVID-19 pandemic, it is important to note that the mental health of college students has been greatly impacted by it and continues to decline. Although eight years have passed between these two surveys, mental health has impacted many students' success throughout their college years. Both studies showed that many students were not utilizing mental health services offered on college campuses even though most services are covered through student fees.

In addition to the impacts mental illnesses may have on a student's academics, they have also been linked to misconduct, disruptive behavior, or violent behavior among students (Center for Parent Information and Resources, 2017; Johnson et al., 2018; Semenza & Grosholz, 2019; Taylor & Smith, 2019). Misconduct carried out by a student may lead to various consequences including disciplinary warnings, fines, mandatory attendance in specific classes made to educate students on topics such as alcohol or drug consumption and abuse, suspension or even expulsion of the student from the institution (FindLaw, 2016). These punishments vary by institution as well as by state but typically,

the consequences of misconduct increase with the severity of misbehavior carried out by students. While looking at multiple universities' student conduct statistics within the past five years, the most common forms of conduct violations by their students were academic integrity violations, drug and alcohol consumption, disorderly conduct, inflicting bodily harm upon any person, stealing, and intentionally or recklessly damaging university property (Clemson University Student Affairs, 2020; Middle Tennessee State University, 2020; Rutgers Student Affairs, 2017; Syracuse Office of Student Rights and Responsibilities, 2020).

Of these institutions, Clemson University (2020) and Middle Tennessee State

University (2020) reported referring some students to counseling services following their
conduct meetings and process. The other institutions mentioned commonly referred their
students to offices relating to the subject of the offense carried out by the student, but
counseling services were never listed nor mentioned within their data. Many other
universities conduct statistics were observed, however, none of the reports included any
referrals that were made to the students, only the misconduct committed. Whether the
students never mentioned poor mental health or concerns regarding their mental
wellbeing was not able to be found within the data sheets, but this does not warrant the
assumption that it did not occur.

Though it may be argued that reports from these four institutions, from among the over 4,000 which exists in the United States, cannot be used as a basis for gauging common practices across higher education institutions, it can be argued that if institutions of their caliber are not reporting referrals to counseling, given their greater access to resources, then institutions with less resources may fair even worse. Therefore, given the

growing mental health concerns within the student population, which has been linked with student misconduct and shown to be a likely reason for a student withdrawing, referrals to counseling services during the conduct process could be an important part of the process to better support the students. This study aimed to explore the relationship that some universities' conduct offices have with their respective counseling services as well as how conduct professionals are trained to better support students with mental health concerns or illnesses.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study was to explore the ways that conduct professionals are trained to handle conduct meetings when a mental health concern is brought up or indicated and how they support the student during and following the meeting. It also sought to find the ways that conduct professionals are trained to detect mental health concerns or illnesses if a student has not come forth with them within the conduct process. Additionally, this study aimed to determine how conduct offices collaborate with counseling centers regarding students who have mental health concerns or illnesses when they violate the student code of conduct.

Research Questions

As there have been links between mental health concerns and behaviors that could result in conduct violations (Pompili et al., 2017), this study's objective was to discover how offices that handle student misconduct recognize or detect mental health concerns and how they support the students involved. This study was guided by the following research questions:

1. How are conduct professionals trained to handle mental health concerns?

- 1. How do conduct professionals detect mental health concerns within students going through the conduct process?
- 2. What does the process look like following the identification of a mental health concern?
- 3. What relationship do conduct professionals have with the counseling services at their respective institution?

Significance of the Study

At some point in many people's lives, mental illnesses may arise and be difficult to navigate or deal with. Within the college student population, there are many factors that could cause one's mental health to decline such as a new environment in which they are not fully engaged, no longer having close connections or strong support from family members, not feeling a strong sense of social support, and many others (Alegría et al., 2018). Within university systems, there are also new rules and expectations of the students that attend. The policies in place at many universities are typically similar to one another, although the consequences of breaking these policies may differ vastly. Nonetheless, it has been previously found that there is a slight relationship between mental illnesses and aggressive or violent behavior, though it is more common when narcotics or alcohol are involved (Department of Health & Human Services, 2013).

This study looked at how different conduct offices recognize and support students who have violated conduct policies and also are believed to be experiencing mental health concerns. The findings of this study can be helpful for conduct offices to consider mental health concerns in their interactions with students and how these offices can better support the students who come into it.

Limitations of the Study

As a qualitative study, a smaller number of participants were interviewed to provide richer data on the phenomenon being studied. A limitation this study faced was the ability to generalize and apply the results of this study to other institutions or universities. A second limitation that was encountered during this study was the geographical area that the selected institutions will be selected from. All universities were located within rural Midwest areas and had student populations greater than 5,000, but less than 20,000. This limitation impacts generalizability and applicability as the amount of policy violations and conduct cases that occur at the selected universities could be low.

The researcher interviewed conduct professionals, and, for this reason, this study only gained insight to the perceptions of staff on student misconduct and mental health. Interviewing conduct professionals also provided another limitation with relation to the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996. HIPAA is a "federal law that required the creation of national standards to protect sensitive patient health information from being disclosed without the patient's consent or knowledge" (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2018). This study looked at the relationship conduct professionals had with counseling services on their campuses, and HIPAA creates a barrier between conduct professionals being able to gain information students had disclosed to their counselors. Therefore, the conduct professionals interviewed were not able to gain any information from counseling services which could hinder them from understanding the magnitude of the mental health concerns present with the students they work with.

Additionally, due to the stigma surrounding mental health, students could be more hesitant when disclosing their own concerns with a conduct professional. This could hinder the conduct professional from detecting or understanding how a student's mental health could be coming into play with their misconduct. This could have hidden impacts on the data that was collected through this study.

Definition of Terms

Code of Student Conduct. Set of rules and standards required for all students to uphold during their time at their selected university. The policies set in place by the universities are the foundation for student behavioral expectations, including a prominent expectation of academic integrity. When the code of student conduct is broken, sanctions are oftentimes given out to the students who have made the violation (Association for Student Judicial Affairs, 2006).

conduct process. The procedure that a student goes through after they have violated the student code of conduct at their institution. (Association for Student Judicial Affairs, 2006).

mental health. A person's emotional, psychological and social well-being that impacts the way that they think, act, and feel (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

personal stigma. Negative thoughts and perceptions that a person has about others who have mental illnesses (Wu et al., 2017).

self-stigma. Negative thoughts and perceptions that a person has about themselves surrounding their own mental illnesses (Wu et al., 2017).

Summary

This study aimed to explore the training conduct professionals received to handle cases of misconduct with students who may have mental health concerns and what support they provide to the student. Chapter 1 has provided a more detailed overview of the significance, purpose, and the limitations this study may face. Additionally, it has outlined the four research questions that will guide this qualitative study. Lastly, this chapter has presented key definitions and processes to provide a common understanding of the terms commonly used within this study.

CHAPTER II

Review of Literature

Mental health is currently a highly discussed topic in higher education as the number of students experiencing mental health concerns has continued to rise and become a public health concern (Kalkbrenner et al., 2019; Kuhlman et al., 2019; Rafal et al., 2018). Student misbehavior and conduct is apparent in all universities in one way or another. The purpose of this literature review is to examine the stigmas surrounding mental health and help-seeking behavior among college students, discuss the significance of campus resources and social support, and look deeper into the variables that may influence aggression and misbehavior in college students.

Mental Health Concerns Among College Students

While mental health concerns can be seen in many people all throughout the world, there has been a rise within the college student population in the past few years and has been largely researched in many different college settings. According to MentalHealth.gov (2020), which is run by the United States Department of Health and Human Services, mental health is an umbrella term that covers the emotional, psychological, and social well-being of a person and can often fluctuate from time to time throughout a person's life. Mental health concerns can impact many aspects of a person's life such as their thinking process, emotions they feel, and the behaviors that they carry out. There are also copious factors that could impact or damage a person's mental health, but the more prominent factors listed are: biological factors such as genes or brain chemistry; life experiences such as trauma or abuse; and a family history of mental health problems (MentalHealth.gov, 2020). When considering the previously listed factors and

then adding in the stressors that college students face when they start college, such as new experiences, environments, living situations, relationships, independence, and less supports, it is simple to deduce that they may be at greater risk of struggling with their mental health (Byrd & Mckinney, 2012).

There are many types of mental illnesses, and any person is susceptible to them; some may struggle their whole life, some may struggle multiple times throughout their life for short or long periods of time, and some may not struggle at all. There are more than 200 classified types of mental illnesses in which some are more common than others (Mental Health America, 2021), however, the most commonly faced mental illnesses by college students are depression and anxiety (Liu et al., 2018). The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th edition (DSM-5) (American Psychiatric Association, 2013), will be utilized to go more in depth regarding the symptoms, criteria and features of both depression and anxiety. According to the DSM-5, depression is recognized by:

1. [A] depressed mood most of the day, nearly every day, as indicated by either subjective report (e.g., feels sad, empty, hopeless) or observation made by others (e.g., appears tearful). (Note: In children and adolescents, can be irritable mood.)

2. Markedly diminished interest or pleasure in all, or almost all, activities most of the day, nearly every day (as indicated by either subjective account or observation). 3. Significant weight loss when not dieting or weight gain (e.g., a change of more than 5% of body weight in a month), or decrease or increase in appetite nearly every day . . . 4. Insomnia or hypersomnia nearly every day 5.

Psychomotor agitation . . . 6. Fatigue or loss of energy nearly every day . 7.

Feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate guilt (which may be delusional) nearly every day (not merely self-reproach or guilt about being sick).

8. Diminished ability to think or concentrate, or indecisiveness, nearly every day (either by subjective account or as observed by others). 9. Recurrent thoughts of death (not just fear of dying), recurrent suicidal ideation without a specific plan, or a suicide attempt or a specific plan for committing suicide (American Psychiatric Association, 2013, p. 160-161).

The DSM-5 defines generalized anxiety disorder to be recognized by:

A. excessive anxiety and worry (apprehensive expectation), occurring more days than not for at least 6 months, about a number of events or activities (such as work or school performance). B. The individual finds it difficult to control the worry. C. The anxiety and worry are associated with three (or more) of the following six symptoms (with at least some symptoms having been present for more days than not for the past 6 months) . . . 1. Restlessness or feeling keyed up or on edge. 2. Being easily fatigued. 3. Difficulty concentrating or mind going blank. 4. Irritability. 5. Muscle tension. 6. Sleep disturbance (difficulty falling or staying asleep, or restless, unsatisfying sleep) (American Psychiatric Association, 2013, p. 222).

It is also noted in generalized anxiety disorder that the anxiety and worry can cause significant impairment in regard to a person's social and occupational life as well as other key areas of functioning.

Additionally, over the past decades, there has been a growing trend deemed as helicopter parenting in which parents become overinvolved in their emerging adult children's lives and is indicated by parents who are overly involved, and possess a lot of control in their children's lives (Hong & Cui, 2019; Padilla-Walker & Nelson, 2012; Segrin et al., 2012). While helicopter parenting is seemingly affectionate, it could be harmful for the adjustment and functioning of emerging adults. Difficulties in adjusting as students move away from home could provide new challenges with things such as academics and intimate relationships (Hong & Cui, 2019). The new-found independence, removal from the daily presence of helicopter parents, and numerous new expectations college students may face for the first time when starting college could leave them unequipped to handle these responsibilities in a conductive way or have the experience to properly manage their time. This may then lead to feelings of hopelessness, students may stay up later in order to work on more homework thus losing sleep, energy and concentration abilities. In considering how anxiety affects an individual, the added stress of college could possibly lead to the development of additional symptoms as listed within the DSM-5.

In addition to the possible development of mental health disorders, there are more factors than just a new environment and responsibilities that could increase a student's risk of developing a mental illness. In an article written by Jao et al., (2019), they highlighted the significance of health risks that mental illnesses may pose on a college student's life. When a student begins to develop a mental illness, they are at a higher risk of becoming more dependent on substances with alcohol being the most commonly used. Higher rates of substance use have been linked to predicting the likelihood of mental health concerns, specifically noting depression (Jao et al., 2019). It is widely depicted through media that college life often includes consuming alcohol at parties or with new

friends. Having this pre-conceived expectation of attending college and parties regularly in which they consume alcohol poses a serious risk for substance dependence to develop (Jao et al., 2019). If a substance dependence does occur within a student, they could be at serious risk of developing a mental illness or increasing the severity of the mental illness they are currently dealing with. College brings forth many new experiences, but it also adds a long list of responsibilities and expectations as well, whether it be academically, occupationally, or just in general that could lead to the development of mental illnesses.

Gender Stigmas Surrounding Mental Health

Though there is an increasing incident of mental health concerns among college students, the issue may be compounded by social stigmas, which may inherently impact help seeking behaviors. While stigmas have started to dwindle, they still are prevalent in today's society and can affect those struggling with mental illnesses. Although all people with mental health can be faced with stigmas surrounding their mental health, Rafal et al. (2018) conducted a study which focused specifically on stigmas surrounding mental illnesses in men. The participants were shown to have limited knowledge about mental illnesses, indicated little to no help seeking behaviors, and showed high negative self-stigma regarding reaching out for help with their mental health concerns.

In a study conducted by Blazina and Watkins (1996), the researchers examined the role that gender plays on attitudes towards mental health and the socially acceptable emotions that men are able to portray. The researchers studied 148 undergraduate male students and surveyed them using a Gender Role Conflict Scale measuring four factors:

(a) success, power, and competition; (b) restricted emotionality; (c) restricted affectionate behavior between men; and (d) conflict between work and family relations (p. 461). All

four factors this scale measured were found to be significantly correlated with depression and anxiety. Blazina and Watkins (1996) noted that anger is one socially acceptable emotion that men are encouraged to portray due to social stigmas and went on to say that when men are struggling to make peace with their emotional side, they may turn to anger. The researchers also found through their study that men may experience social rejection for expressing their emotions thus often concealing them and instead portraying anger thus indicating a fear of social stigmas. While there was a 22-year gap between Blazina and Watkins (1996)'s study and Rafael et al.'s (2018) work, both showed a persistent high social and self-stigma surrounding men and the emotions that they express.

In addition, Parkins (2012) found that emotions of sadness or fear are emotions that have been found to be associated with women whereas anger has been seen as the emotion most commonly associated with men. Furthermore, the researcher went on to declare that the emotions in which are socially acceptable in regard to gender, are installed in people through their culture from early childhood. Therefore, if a male is told from a young age that displaying emotions of fear or sadness is unmanly, they will most likely develop a self-stigma surrounding seeking help (Parkins, 2012). Additionally, self-confidence and a positive self-view may deteriorate in males when seeking professional help for mental illnesses due to a high self-stigma (Rafal et al., 2018). Blazina and Watkins (1996) found that misconduct and aggression were the results of poor mental health due to stigmas; however, it is important to note that this study only focused on males. The results of this study may have been different had the researchers looked at female college students, as there is typically less negative social stigma for women to show emotions of sadness or fear.

Stigma and Help-Seeking Behavior

In addition to the role that gender stigma's play in regard to mental illnesses, there is also the prevalence of self-stigmas and personal stigmas. Self-stigmas may inhibit students from seeking help through campus resources, family members, or even their close peers. Wu et al. (2017) examined how personal stigmas about seeking help for mental health concerns can in turn negatively impact the mental health of both male and female participants. The study found that the majority of students used counseling services often and had a low stigma for others who also used counseling services.

However, it was closely followed by a group who said they had little or no stigma for those who used counseling services but believed others would show judgement towards them if they used counseling services (Wu et al., 2017). A final group reported not utilizing services due to their own personal stigma and a fear of the general public's stigma. While looking at the general public's stigma of help-seeking behavior and the use of professional services, it is also important to look at a person's self-stigma which may also deter them from seeking help.

Ross et al. (2020) looked further into how students' self-stigmas played a role in their help-seeking behavior and defined self-stigma as the negative thoughts and perceptions one holds for themselves whereas personal stigma is defined as the general public's stigma. Researchers found that self-stigma, and perception of personal stigma of using services, were large factors in whether a student reached out for help. They also noted that students who were previously educated on mental illnesses and disorders held a lower personal stigma but also showed a high level of self-stigma. Education regarding mental illnesses ultimately can lead to high mental health literacy which is defined as

"knowledge and beliefs about mental disorders which aid their recognition, management or prevention" (Jorm, 2000, p. 396). Research regarding mental health literacy supports the findings of Ross et al.'s (2020) study that suggests when a student has been previously educated on mental illnesses and disorders, they are more likely to identify their own mental illness and have a positive view of seeking professional help. With the support of these studies discussed, it is apparent that personal or self-stigmas, and a student's level of mental health literacy are indicators of whether a student will reach out and seek help or not.

Campus Resources and Social Support

While the concern of college students' mental health state has continued to become more prevalent in the last few years, it was found that most college students who struggle with their mental health continue struggling rather than reach out for professional help or support through their peers (Blanco et al., 2008; Ross et al., 2020). This raises the question as to where students reach out for help and if those resources are beneficial for them. It is also important to take a deeper look at the visibility of those resources on campus, and how these resources impact students. Farrell et al. (2017) examined cases of students who had committed suicide within a year of being in contact with some form of counseling services. Researchers found a total of 94,922 suicide deaths between the years of 1997 and 2012 in college students in which 26% (25,129) of these students had been in contact with counseling services within a year of their death (Farrell et al., 2017, p. 84-85). While this study was not able to look into the reasoning for the students' decision to take their own life, it revealed an intriguing statistic; a little over a quarter of the students had been in contact with counseling services shortly before

completing suicide. Additionally, the quantitative nature of this study makes it difficult to review how the students viewed their experiences with counseling services and whether they found the intervention of campus resources to be beneficial to them.

Lockard et al. (2019) studied and observed how academically distressed students dealing with depression were impacted by counseling. The results of the study showed no significant change in the retention of students at the institution after having been formally counseled. It also showed that students who were most depressed were the least likely to be retained (Lockard et al., 2019). Students in another study, which compared data from 16 different universities located in Wisconsin, who received counseling reported "overwhelming satisfaction" with campus counseling and saw a significant increase in academic focus ability and interpersonal improvements (Winterrowd et al., 2016, p. 294). With the addition of the positive results produced by Winterrowd et al.'s (2016) study and the insignificant results of Lokard et al.'s (2019) study, it is shown that attitudes towards campus counseling vary greatly depending on the student. There are many factors that could contribute to the mixed data results found regarding satisfaction of campus counseling, such as: location, population size, whether the university is private or state funded, availability of resources, quality and experience of counselors hired, etc.

In addition to the varying attitudes to help-seeking among college students, it is important to look where they may first reach out for support when they do seek help. Some may go directly to counseling services or other similar resources on campus, but they may also reach out to their friends or family members first. Furthermore, Laidlaw et al. (2016) looked into where students were most likely to reach out to when experiencing problems with their mental health. Participants responded that when struggling, they were

more likely to reach out to someone they knew well first before reaching out to counseling services. During the interview, participants shared they would typically reach out to counseling services only after their close friend or family member had prompted them to do so (Laidlaw et al., 2016). Furthermore, students were more likely to seek professional help if they had a close family member or friend who shared their own positive experience of professional help (Disabato et al., 2018). Disabato et al. also noted that knowing a close other who had sought help was particularly important for men to have. Women typically are able to recognize the signs of a mental disorder and seek help themselves without the push of peers, whereas men have a higher self-stigma and a lower mental health literacy (Disabato et al., 2018).

Since students may turn to their close friends first, it is important for all students to be educated on mental illnesses and disorders. When a close friend has a high mental health literacy, they are able to better help someone struggling with mental illness and refer them to appropriate resources such as counseling services (Kuhlman et al., 2019). Self-stigma plays a large role in who students reach out to and typically students with high self-stigmas will reach out to close friends or family members first, instead of directly seeking professional help. When they reach out to peers with high mental health literacy, they are much more likely to seek professional help as compared to when they reach out to peers with little to no mental health literacy (Kuhlman et al., 2019; Laidlaw et al., 2017).

There are many variables that could contribute to the utilization and effectiveness of campus resources that none of these studies had listed, described or stated that they took into consideration. It is difficult to gain an understanding of the overall culture of a

college campus and the stigmas surrounding mental health and seeking help there due to the different attitudes and feelings that vary across different universities. It is also possible that counseling services on a campus could have a bad reputation that may then deter students from reaching out. Information on the services available to students, and the visibility of that information, could be an obstacle for some students if they are unsure of who to contact or where to go.

Student Misconduct and Mental Health

There have not been many studies conducted addressing the relationship between student misconduct and mental health, but the studies done explore some variables in common including gender, socialization, and peer groups. Alorani and Alradaydeh (2017) looked at the correlations between student depression, aggression, and spirituality. While spirituality had not been a presumed variable in the current research topic of student mental health and misconduct, it was shown to not have a large correlation to either depression or aggression. The researchers did, however, find

the most common causes of aggression (physical aggression, verbal aggression, anger, and hostility) among university students from the students' perspective included lack of fear from punishment, [...], inadequate socialization, poor investing of free times, frustration caused by low grades, weak resort to psychological and educational counseling (Alorani and Alradaydeh, 2017, p. 277)

This statement takes many different reasons into consideration as to why students may violate the code of conduct on a college campus which could relate heavily to their mental health.

Students' weak resort to psychological and educational counseling is important to highlight as it seems to assume that if a student does not resort to campus services, it will then result in aggression (Alorani & Alradaydeh, 2017). Additionally, low socialization is a common factor that results in lowered mental health in students, and research has found that people with depression tend to experience more negative social interactions which could lead to a student avoiding social interaction in general (Steger & Kashdan, 2009). Lower grades could also be a result of poor mental health as lack of motivation is a well-known consequence of depression and may then lead to not turning in assignments, studying for tests, etc. If a student is not turning to counseling services, it brings back the question of what factors are prohibiting a student from utilizing these services. This then leads to a possible need for a look into what campus resources can do to intervene instead of awaiting outreach from students themselves.

Looking at the other side of student misconduct, researchers Johnson et al. (2018) conducted a qualitative study where they asked professors what they saw as the main reasons students violate the student code of conduct. The researchers took variables such as lack of sleep, drug and alcohol abuse, lack of motivation, personal issues, and more into consideration for their study. The results showed different "antecedents" such as deficiency antecedents, belief antecedents, and external antecedents (Johnson et al., 2018, p. 8). In the *deficiency antecedent*, health management was listed and included different factors such as lack of sleep, lack of motivation, and drug and alcohol abuse (Johnson et al., 2018, p. 8). Lack of sleep, lack of motivation, and abuse of drugs and alcohol could all be indicators of poor mental wellbeing. Therefore, it does not give us the students' perspective or reasons and, ultimately, this study only found the most perceived reasons.

In the classroom setting, researchers Taylor and Smith (2019) took a closer look into verbal aggression towards teachers and peers carried out by students with emotional behavioral disorders. Of the participants, all of which were teachers, 89% indicated that they saw students with emotional behavioral disorders equally or more verbally aggressive than students without a behavioral disorder. The Center for Parent Information and Resources (2017) stated that emotional behavioral disorders are commonly developed early in one's life and can lead to many different consequences such as an inability to learn, difficulty forming relationships with peers and teachers, unhappiness or depression, or aggression. Emotional behaviors include mental disorders such as anxiety, bipolar disorder, conduct disorder, obsessive compulsive disorder, and more (Center for Parent Information and Resources, 2017). As discussed previously, these are typically mental disorders that could be related to aggression and also disorders that students may reach out to counseling for.

Theoretical Framework

The issue of mental health has continued to rise and become more prevalent within college student populations. Student misconduct can be found within every university in one way or another, and whether a student's mental health affects their misconduct remains undetermined. This study will be guided by two theories, Robert Agnew's (2001) General Strain Theory and Chickering and Reisser's (1969) Developmental Vectors and Influential Environments.

Robert Agnew's General Strain Theory

General strain theory (GST) was developed by Robert Agnew in 1992 with the intent to understand how different life strains led to criminal behaviors. Agnew's GST

was developed "to improve the limitations of classical strain theory of Merton (1938)" (Yildiz & Solakoglu, 2017, p.640). Agnew (2001) defined the term *strain* as events or conditions that a person does not like and is more likely to lead to feelings of frustration and anger. When a person experiences strain or stress, they are more likely to have feelings of frustration and anger. GST recognizes that negative emotions are difficult to process and may lead to crime and deviant behavior in order to manage negative emotions (Agnew, 2001).

In 2001, Agnew built upon his 1992 foundation for GST and focused specifically on new strains that were more likely to result in a person committing a crime. For example, Yildiz and Solakoglu (2017) noted that negative school experiences such as low grades or negative relations with teachers and/or classmates may be a large factor in likeliness of student misbehavior. Agnew's identified strains included "loss of positive stimuli (e.g., loss of a romantic partner, death of a friend), the presentation of negative stimuli (e.g., physical assaults and verbal insults), and new categories of goal blockage" (Agnew, 2001, p. 319). In order to better define strain and what it is, Agnew proposed two definitions of strain: objective and subjective. *Objective strain* refers to an event or condition that is disliked by members of a given group. Objective generally relates to things that affect many people such as when a group feels they are receiving a lack of human necessities, a family death occurs, family issues, etc. *Subjective strain* is defined as an event or condition that is disliked by the person experiencing (or has experienced) it personally (Agnew, 2001).

The way in which individuals cope with strain differ; some may cope with it violently, while others do not (Agnew, 1992). Agnew (2001) argued that the types of

strain occurring impact whether a person copes with criminal behaviors, such as starting a fight or using illicit drugs, or noncriminal behaviors, such as listening to music or talking with a therapist. When a person experiences negative life events such as death, abuse, trauma, etc., they may develop a mental illness or disorder. As listed in Agnew's 2001 GST, "when [strains] (1) are seen as unjust, (2) are seen as high in magnitude, (3) are associated with low social control, and (4) create some pressure or incentive to engage in criminal coping" (Agnew, 2001, p. 326) they are most likely to provoke criminal behaviors. Agnew (2001) noted that all four characteristics are of same importance and indicate whether criminal behavior will take place but if one of the characteristics is missing, the likeness of crime reduces. For example, a negative event in one's life has a high potential to be viewed as unjust and high in magnitude which could lead to mental illnesses and criminal coping. In this study, Agnew's GST will provide guidance and understanding for research based on whether students' mental illnesses impact their misbehavior while taking the four characteristics into consideration.

Chickering and Reisser's Developmental Vectors and Influential Environments

In 1969, Arthur Chickering came out with his book *Education and Identity* which focused heavily on the seven vectors that he had established in relation to identity development (Higbee, 2002). By the year 1993, Chickering and Linda Reisser had released a second edition of *Education and Identity* which was an updated version of the original that came with new discoveries and perspectives (Chickering & Reisser, 1993). Chickering created "areas of growth" which describe different aspects of an individuals' identity development and are also called vectors of development, widely known as Chickering's seven vectors (Higbee, 2002; Patton et al., 2016). The seven vectors are: (a)

developing competence; (b) managing emotions; (c) moving through autonomy toward independence; (d) developing mature interpersonal relationships; (e) establishing identity; (f) developing purpose; and (g) developing integrity (Patton et al., 2016).

Higbee (2002) attested that Chickering and Reisser's theory is not linear, meaning that students may revisit vectors more than once and may experience different vectors at the same time. This study will focus on four of the seven vectors: (a) developing competence, (b) managing emotions, (c) moving through autonomy toward independence, and (g) developing integrity; to emphasize the correlation of some vectors with student mental health and misbehavior.

Developing competence emphasizes the development of intellectual competence, physical and mental competence and interpersonal competence (Chickering & Reisser, 1993). Chickering and Reisser (1993) described this vector as a pitchfork and each tine was one of the three competencies listed above. All of the skills developed in this vector are interrelated and need to mature together but should also be looked at separately, much like a pitchfork. Within intellectual competence, students will "[develop] the ability to reason, solve problems, weigh evidence, think originally, and engage in active learning" (p. 54). Physical and manual competence focus on maintaining a healthy lifestyle in which the students is creative and able to express themselves. Developing communication skills and the ability to collaborate with others happens within the interpersonal competency (Chickering &Reisser, 1993). Ultimately, this vector is where students are developing the ability to cope with situations that one goes through and the ability to achieve personal set goals (Higbee, 2002).

Managing emotions is where development happens as one gains the ability to manage their emotions and become more aware of them rather than try to suppress or eliminate them (Chickering & Reisser, 1993). In this vector, there is an importance for students to learn how to control and express their emotions in a conductive way and a heavy focus on coping with feelings of "depression, anxiety, anger, shame and guilt" (Patton et al., 2016, p. 398). A student is developing correctly in this vector when they are able to recognize the emotions they are feeling and have learned appropriate ways to control and release those feelings before they explode (Chickering & Reisser, 1993). They will gain more experience handling the emotions they are struggling with, but there will be many other instances where they experience new emotions and may need to reenter this vector (Chickering, 1969).

Moving through autonomy toward interdependence states students will develop an emotional independence where they no longer need to look outwards for validation, affection, or approval (Higbee, 2002). Students also develop further problem-solving abilities within this vector and self-direction with a heavier focus on interdependence (Patton et al., 2016). Chickering and Reisser (1993) emphasized that the first step of a student developing emotional independence was to move away from parents. When growing up, parents are typically a child's main source of comfort and stability as they give validation and affection. However, a student must move away and not rely on the approval, validation and affection of their parents in order to develop emotional independence (Chickering, 1969).

Developing integrity "includes three sequential but overlapping stages" which are: humanizing values, personalizing values, and developing congruence (Chickering &

Reisser, 1993, p. 51). Within this vector, students develop a more "humanized value system" in which they are able to take the interests of others into consideration rather than only focusing on their own interests (Patton et al., 2016, p. 299).

These four vectors help provide a framework for identifying the development struggles students face, are currently dealing with, or have yet to encounter as they attend college. Faculty and staff members are given the opportunity to continue pushing students to develop when working with them one on one. Through conduct meetings, conduct staff members may be able to pinpoint where a student may be struggling in one of these vectors and help them develop goals or plans following the meeting to continue developing. Ultimately, these vectors provide a structure for university staff to understand where students may be in their development and how they can better support them.

Summary

The literature highlights the relation between student misconduct and poor mental health as well as the different supports students may seek when struggling with their mental well-being. The studies discussed were unable to show definitive evidence that campus counseling services benefit students or not, due to the wide difference in findings. However, there is some indication that students not turning to counseling services may lead to aggression (Alorani & Alradaydeh, 2017). With this, it implies the importance of campus services intervening when a student is struggling rather than waiting for the student to come to them, thus highlighting the importance of referrals.

CHAPTER III

Methods

With the rise of mental health concerns in young adults, it is important to look at the impact mental health has on college students and how University staff and faculty can best help these students, specifically when they are involved with conduct violations.

Data was collected through interviews carried out with staff members within conduct offices regarding how mental health awareness and tools are used to recognize and manage student needs within the context of the conduct system. This chapter provides a detailed layout of the qualitative design of this study, target sample, data collection, the analysis processes and the treatment of data.

Design of the Study

A student's mental health status may impact a student in many different ways including carrying out violent or disruptive behavior (Taylor & Smith, 2019), which on a college campus could mean violating the student code of conduct. Therefore, this qualitative study aimed to discover how conduct offices at various universities are trained to handle cases and support students who have violated the student code of conduct and are determined to have possible mental health concerns. A qualitative research method was chosen so that the researcher would be able to gain profound insight on the processes carried out by conduct office staff members surrounding cases in which mental health concerns are brought up. The participants of this study provided more information on how staff members attempt to support their students when concerns arise.

Research Site

This study took place four different universities located within the rural Midwest.

Participating institutions were public, had a population of at least 5,000 but no more than

20,000 students, and were located within the Midwest region. Additionally, these universities have an official conduct office that handle cases of students who have violated the student code of conduct and have full time staff members whose responsibility primarily focuses on working with students who have violated that code.

Participants

Four conduct professionals participated in this study. These participants held the position of director, associate director, or assistant director of the conduct offices at four institutions located in the rural Midwest. The participants selected were informed on the topic of the study and provided with an informed consent document (Appendix A) as well as advanced copies of the questions (Appendix B). The participants of this study were contacted through email in which the researcher obtained by utilizing the university website (Appendix C). Once selected to participate in the study, participants were given a pseudonym to protect their identity.

Participant One has been in her director position at her current institution for 16 years. She started her student affairs career in Housing and Residence Life where she began to get some conduct experience. A few years later, she was encouraged to take an internship with a student conduct piece and found a passion for it. She continued to work in Housing and Residence Life for a couple years, then decided to continue her student affairs career in student conduct offices.

Participant Two has been in his position as the director at his current institution for about three and a half years. He started his student affairs career in Housing and Residence Life and during those first years, he did some research which related to conduct and found it to be something he was interested in. As he progressed in his

Housing and Residence Life career, he continued to progressively have more exposure to student conduct and eventually ended up as the director at his institution.

Participant Three has been at her institution working loosely with student conduct for three years and has been in her position as director for about a year. She started her career in Housing and Residence Life and gained experience with student conduct through her various roles. She then began working in student orientation where she was involved with student crisis for about five years. After that, she took a step back from positions with a conduct or crisis component but then returned to working with conduct some years later.

Participant Four has been at her current institution for 29 years and has been in her director position for six years. She started her student affairs career in Housing and Residence Life where she worked for many years, then transitioned into working in student conduct where she now works.

Instrument

This study utilized a semi-structured interview which was conducted through an online video-chatting platform called Zoom. In order to collect the targeted data, participants were all asked the same series of pre-determined questions throughout the interview. The semi-structured interview allowed the researcher to ask follow-up questions to each of the participants based on their answers to the pre-determined questions. The interview was scheduled for approximately one hour and was recorded by utilizing the record option through Zoom. All participants were sent an informed consent form through email and were asked to read through it prior to the interview and verbally consent to participate before the interview began.

Data Collection

Data was collected utilizing semi-structured interviews with participants during the Fall 2021 and Spring 2022 academic semesters. The interviews took place over Zoom and were recorded in order to allow the researcher to transcribe and analyze the data collected. During the beginning portion of the interview, the researcher went over the informed consent form and gave the opportunity for the participant to ask any questions. Participants were reminded that they may decide to not participate at any point during the interview and were then asked to confirm permission to record the interview. The participants were asked basic demographic information before being asked a set of openended, pre-determined questions. Follow up questions were asked based upon the participant's responses to the pre-determined questions if necessary.

Data Analysis

Once interviews with the participants were completed and recorded, the interviews were transcribed into a Microsoft Word document, then placed onto a flash drive. Transcriptions from each interview were then thoroughly coded. According to Saldaña (2013), coding is "a method that enables you to organize and group similarly coded data into categories or "families" because they share some characteristic – the beginning of a pattern" (p. 9). The data was reviewed to look for additional patterns or themes in the data collected around the research questions which were then used for a final discussion in this study.

Treatment of Data

All interviews with participants were recorded through the online video-chat platform, Zoom. All recordings, transcripts, and researcher notes were stored on a password protected flash drive. Participants interviewed were titled "Participant 1,"

"Participant 2," and so forth as to protect their identity. The data collected during the interviews will be kept for three years as per the IRB policy, then destroyed.

Summary

This chapter has discussed the proposed methodology this qualitative study utilized. First, it has given an overview of the research site and participants that partook in this study. Next, this chapter went into further detail regarding how the researcher collected, analyzed and treated the data collected. This study used semi-structured interviews then the data was coded to find common themes throughout all interviews. Chapter IV presents the findings from this study.

Chapter IV

Results

This chapter will summarize the findings from the four semi-structured interviews conducted for this study and review the various themes found in the participants' responses. Themes were determined following the analysis and coding of the four interviews and are organized according to the research questions.

Research Question #1: How are conduct professionals trained to handle mental health concerns?

Participants typically indicated in the beginning that there was no direct training provided by their office on how to handle cases in which mental health concerns were present. After some consideration, they talked about how they learned to handle mental health concerns although it was not directly related to the conduct process. This learning aided them in their roles as they started to recognize and manage mental health as a part of the conduct process. First, some participants learned how to manage mental health through the relationships they had with others in the office during their transition into the position. Outgoing staff or peers would informally help them manage those concerns. The second theme, personal history, varied greatly depending on the participant. They talked about how their ability to manage mental health concerns primarily derived from their past roles and experiences either in earlier conduct related positions or non-conduct positions that allowed them to develop skills that could be applied in their current role. The third theme derived from the academic coursework some of the participants partook in and the experiences they gained through their master's programs with classes in counseling, helping skills, and mental health concerns. Finally, the fourth theme

identified by the participants related to the training opportunities that they sought out on their own. This professional development occurred as professionals recognized the need for this training as they worked with the students.

Transitional Relationships

Several of the participants talked about the mentors they had before stepping into their current roles or mentors they found when they moved into the position and how these professionals aided them both in the training of the day-to-day operations as the participants entered their new roles and assisted the participants in handling students who may need more support.

Participant One talked about how she had a strong relationship with the former person in her position who had agreed to aid in her transition to her new position. She stated that she had "a very fortunate situation" when she came into this role because the person before her was retiring, "but had agreed to stay on part-time through [her] transition." Since he was not leaving for another position, he was more willing to assist her in learning the position. She explained that she was unable to start her position at the beginning of the academic year, so the retiring director stayed on to help with the transition. Participant One went on to say that the retiring professional handled "a lot of the training and other pieces that I would normally handle at the beginning of the year" since she was unable to be there. Participant One explained how the former director helped her transition,

He walked me around and showed me everything. It was literally like having a personal tour guide for my first month. He was there every single day for the first

month, showed me absolutely everything that I might possibly need to know. And then, after that first month, he started to kind of pull back a little bit.

Participant Three also spoke about her experience with the individual who previously held her position, "I had a really good assistant director in the position who has since left." Participant Three explained that the assistant director "helped prepare me pretty well, she trained me well with the database, with just some of our procedures, and I was able to work alongside her to learn." This overlap gave her greater confidence with her own ability to do the job.

Participants One and Three both spoke about their positive relationships with the outgoing professionals aiding in their transition, however Participant Two shared how he didn't connect well with his director during his first year. He shared that "[the director] left after the first year, and then a new director was put into place." Although his relationship with the first director was not the strongest, he discussed the experience he had with the new director.

I had a better relationship with her, and we just understood each other a little bit better. She understood my background, we would talk about cases from time to time, just informally, and she just knew that I had similar cases. I've done similar cases and I provide some good insight.

All three of these participants spoke to how these professionals aided in their training for the day-to-day responsibilities of their new roles, however, only Participant One's experience included advice on how to support students with mental health concerns in her new role. Participant One said,

He was doing things with me and talking with me about different topics and different activities that also prepared me for this particular role, especially in terms of supporting students and working with potential mental health issues. He's the person who taught me what to do when there's a student death on campus. He talked about there's the emotional aspect, but there's also the logistical aspect. And helping me see that when you have a loss on campus, it takes so many different people to look at it through so many different lenses, but they all have to have that common connection of supporting students. I didn't learn that in the classroom. That was because I had somebody who helped me learn.

These three participants discussed the positive guidance they received from the other professionals as they came into their new positions within the conduct offices, even when it did not necessarily include mental health concerns about the students. Participant Four was the only participant who did not mention any kind of transitional relationship she may have had when coming into her role from her institution and the people working there.

Academic Preparation

All of the participants interviewed for this study talked about how they believe that their past experiences helped prepare them to respond to mental health concerns with the students they are working with within their roles. Participants One and Two both mentioned their master's degrees, which included counseling elements. Participant One stated her master's program "had a very heavy counseling focus. My degree is from the College of Education, but it was a counseling-based program." She discussed the unique

experience her graduate school gave her in which three different cohorts were taking the same classes simultaneously.

The three cohorts she mentioned included a Student Affairs cohort, a school counseling cohort, and a counseling cohort. She stated,

What I have found that was unusual was the depth of counseling classes that I took with the other two cohorts. At the time, when I was a master's student, I didn't think anything of it because I had never been to grad school before. And I didn't have many friends who were going to grad school in this particular program. So, I thought all grad programs and Student Affairs had a whole lot of counseling.

Participant One added that she had enough credits in counseling courses by the end of her program that she could have taken the exam to obtain a counseling license. Participant Four also talked about her master's degree, which was a "Counseling and Student Personnel Degree." She stated, "while I'm not a counselor, I do feel comfortable dealing with [situations where mental health concerns are present]." Participant Three briefly mentioned that she had one counseling class in her master's program, while Participants One and Four discussed their master's programs more in-depth and shared how those programs had given them experiences that have made them feel comfortable handling student mental health concerns.

Practical Experiences

Participants Two and Three spoke more fully about the experiences they have had in previous roles as being the source of their ability to work with student mental health.

Participant Two discussed that in his role in the conduct office, he often collaborates with

other offices and professionals by sharing experiences and talking things through. He said, "over the years, just having experiences has been the biggest thing for me and making sure I share that with other professionals." He then went on to say, "my experiences in the past have been something that I always pull from, if it's a student in crisis in the moment, okay, let's talk about getting that resource."

Participant Three also spoke about her experiences have prepared her "pretty well" to handle mental health concerns. She stated that she felt this way "only because that's kind of where my background, what has led me to this position." She then disclosed that she has been working with students in crisis for 25 years, which has attributed to her confidence in handling student mental health concerns, "especially as crisis has evolved, and how we treat mental health on campus."

It appears as though the participants are generally pulling from their past experiences to guide them through handling mental health concerns within students going through the conduct process.

Mental Health Training

Throughout the interviews there were not many mentions of formalized training opportunities that conduct professionals could utilize provided by the institution, but there were a couple outside their office that they identified as being helpful. The first was Mental Health First Aid, which Participant One described as a packaged training program purchased by institutions to allow for administrators and faculty on the college campus to gain more guidance and information on how to help a student who is going through a crisis. This specific Mental Health First Aid training program lasts 8 hours and can be performed in segments or a single session.

Participant One talked about this training, saying it was to be used in an "emergency kind of way until the student can get to a licensed counselor." She went on to say it would have been a "wonderful thing" to have when she was a grad student and that it "would have actually prepared me really well for that first residence hall job that I had right at right out of grad school, but it didn't exist at the time." Participant One stated that her current institution has this program available for administrators and faculty, but her office specifically does not utilize this training for those working in their office.

Participant Three also spoke about the Mental Health First Aid training, but in a much more positive manner. She stated that at her institution there is a requirement to participate in the training at least one time and then "you're good." While not a regular training, it does provide awareness and some basic concepts for higher education professionals. Regarding the Mental Health First Aid training, she said, "I think the training prepares you somewhat, but I don't think you're actually ever prepared until you actually have to work through [a mental health concern] with a student and until you actually experience it." Participant Three went on to share her thoughts on the value of the packaged training,

Every crisis is different. Every student is different in how they're responding to their crisis, and whether they want assistance or not, whether they're receptive to the resources, whether they have other support. I think it's all there. You can't train. I just don't think you can train for that. You can talk to people about that, but there's no step by step. Here's what you do to help this student; here's what you do to help that student because every student has a different response and a different crisis.

Participant Three concluded her thoughts about mental health and crisis training by saying that it needs to happen but that there's no "black and white, there's a lot of gray area" in situations where a mental health concern is present.

While Participants One and Three discussed their experiences with packaged trainings such as Mental Health First Aid, Participant Four spoke about different means that she has utilized to further her training on her own. She stated that she had been involved in the Association for Student Conduct Administration (ASCA) and the regional housing association in her area and attended sessions at both that have helped develop her awareness and competency in being a conduct officer. She shared that she has been able to receive training through both of these associations. While talking about the training provided for conduct professionals, she stated:

I think we could do a better job of providing people with [mental health training]. It took a while for our profession, I think, to catch up to that part of it. So, we have consumers that are driving it right now, and then we're trying to play catch up.

While there are different tools to provide training for conduct professionals, all of the participants in this study discussed how it was necessary to continue learning how to both perform their duties, but to also recognize that students may be dealing with more than just a behavioral action and may have other issues that need to be addressed.

Research Question #2: How do conduct professionals detect mental health concerns within students going through the conduct process?

For the second research question of this study, two major themes emerged from the interviews with the participants. The first theme centered on the participants talking about their collaborations with other professionals not directly involved with the conduct offices. The second theme focused on how the participants gathered information in preparation for the conduct meetings with students and any evidence or indication of potential mental health concerns. None of the participants interviewed mentioned any methods they used to attempt to detect mental health concerns in students going through the conduct process other than through the two themes listed.

Collaboration

Two of the participants talked about the importance of collaborative efforts to promote understanding and communicate issues or struggles that students may face between multiple offices and professionals. Participant Two said the committee they have on their campus meets once a week to discuss any student about which an administrator has a concern. He stated that this committee is "kind of like a threat assessment committee, in a sense, or a behavioral assessment committee." Participant Two indicated that these concerns can range from things such as mental health, social, or conduct concerns. During the meeting, he said, "those mental health pieces come up" and that they discuss the outreach efforts they have given to specific students and how they are "working with or engaging with" these students. He stated that there are many different administrative perspectives in these meetings and that it,

Just provides kind of a background. What's going on for that student? And then the acting pieces, like where they're at in classes, 'Are they going to class?', 'Are they engaging in classes?', 'What can we do to support them with those classes?' So that's how that works, and it's very effective.

Participant One spoke about a similar committee setup on their campus though she said they serve on a student support team rather than a behavioral intervention team. She said that this was intentional as having a title such as behavioral intervention team "makes it sound like we've already decided that somebody is a 'problem' when maybe they're not a problem, they just need somebody in their corner to help them find their way." Participant One stated that this committee consisted of representatives from the conduct office, housing office, counseling clinic, police department, "our equivalent of Minority Affairs," disability services, and a program that serves "high functioning autistic students."

This committee also meets once a week, and Participant One said that she and other committee members "share names of students that we're concerned with or that we have upcoming meetings with that might be maybe a little bit more unusual." She also said that this committee was beneficial for several reasons.

It's a good setting where others could say, 'Oh, I'm familiar with that student, and I can also kind of help fill in some of the blanks for you.' But it also alerts all those other individuals on our campus that provide services and support to our students. This is somebody who's come on our radar. So, if you know them, maybe check in with them. Or it alerts others that we have a concern with this person. So, if they're presenting to you as if everything's amazing and nothing's wrong, maybe you need to dig a little bit deeper with that student.

Both of these participants spoke positively of these committees and how they were able to use them to collaborate with other administrators and resources on campus to help identify and support students that may have been struggling with outside issues and have ended up in the conduct process.

Information Gathering and Preparation

Three of the four participants interviewed discussed the ways in which they gain background information on the student before conducting their first meeting with them. Participant Three stated that her first step would be to thoroughly read through the report and the charges that were possibly going to be assigned to the student before a conduct hearing. Then she would "look at the history of the student, like what other violations they have had, and just prepare myself that way for each individual student." Participant Three, when asked if her preparation for cases where mental health concerns could be present looked different than regular cases, indicated that it did not. She noted that she felt it would be unfair for the students because "sometimes we're aware of [mental health concerns], sometimes we're not" then went on to say that "we're supposed to be fair and treat all students the same."

Participant Four spoke more about the way that she looks into the background of students and the information that she pulls into her meetings with her students. She stated that she looks at all types of cases that the student has been involved in, including "academic integrity reports, admission reviews, conduct, [...] we did some counseling referrals for a while, and for a while we were doing COVID information." Participant Four talked about how there is a "treasure trove of information" in the system they use to manage and record reports that come in. She continued saying that she "[tries] to have a background, as much of a background as I can, going in, knowing that that's just background information." She concluded by saying, "my prep is just trying to find out as

much as I can that could be going on with that student through the reporting mechanisms [that] I'm aware of."

While Participants Three and Four spoke on how they gathered background information on the students they were going to meet with, Participant Two said that he typically finds himself already knowing some of the background information on the students he meets with. He shared that "being a small campus, you got a good idea what their background is. If someone could assert beforehand what are those concerns have been. So, you can be very knowledgeable on that." He then spoke on how it's important to "know your resources on your staff" and pull them into the conversation.

A majority of the participants discussed the importance of gaining background information on the student when going into a conduct case with a student who may or may not be experiencing a mental health concern. This was done through a variety of ways including reading prior reports that the student was involved in, talking with their peers or colleagues, as well as through their personal knowledge of the students' background through their interactions or observations of them. Whatever way the participant preferred, they all had some way of trying to avoid going into a student interaction without some kind of preparation around potential issues or concerns that the student may have outside of the behavioral issue.

Research Question #3: What does the process look like following the identification of a mental health concern?

Four major themes were identified from the participants in relation to what the process looks like for a student following the identification of a mental health concern by the conduct officer. These themes focused on the role that student support plays in these

situations. The first theme was around how the professionals are providing support to their students and the referrals that they make, both on and off campus. The second theme focused on how these professionals balance holding their students accountable for the ways in which they have violated the student code of conduct, but still giving them the support piece in the conduct process. The third theme described the sanctions that are handed out to students and what they look like when they are focused specifically on getting the student mental health support. Finally, some of the participants talked about when it became necessary to counsel their students that withdrawal from the university may be the best route for them to take at that time.

Providing Referrals and Support

All of the participants in this study talked about the importance of providing referrals and supporting students when talking about what happens when they identify a mental health concern in a student they are seeing. Participants One and Four both mentioned that when students are referred to their office, there may be something deeper going on that they are not aware of from the report. Participant One talked about a tool they use in hearings,

We have a one-page resource sheet; it's a front and back-page resource sheet. It talks about resources both on campus and in the community. Some of them are mental health related, but others are related to the other needs, like food pantries in the area are listed. Some medical care types of resources are listed. We tried to make this resource sheet be kind of very universal.

Participant One continued by speaking about why they try to provide all resources available to the student, not just mental health resources. She said,

It's kind of it's an interesting dynamic, when you say, here's a resource sheet, or here's some information you might need. And if they look at it, and every single thing is on the same topic, the student may read that in a particular way that might not be positive, right? [...] And we also oftentimes will present a resource sheet to somebody and say, here's some resources that you might use, or you might know somebody else who needs them because that's a really great way to present it to a student where you recognize kind of how they might feel when you give them a resource sheet.

Participant Four echoed much of what Participant One said and listed the resources that their institution gives when a student reaches out to them for support. "When students reach out to us, we aren't assuming that it's a mental health issue." She added.

[The students] would get general information that tells them that Public Safety's always available to them 24/7, 365 days out of the year, and then here are some other resources as well as packages in there. How you can get in touch with a financial care team because some people will need that. How you access [the food closet] on campus. So, we're going to take an approach that we don't necessarily know exactly what you need, but here's a list of resources that are important for you. And the Counseling Center is usually front and center for that.

Participants Two and Three, while not as deliberate with their support process, mentioned that they would usually attempt to connect their students to resources both on and off campus, but they also talked about how they would personally serve as resources to students. Participant Two shared that he wants to make sure "students understand that

I'm here to support them as a student, not be the principal, and just wag my finger at people and say, 'You're wrong, you're wrong, here's your sanction, or you're expelled."

He also mentioned always attempting to keep a holistic view of the student in mind when he meets with them to make sure that they are okay.

We don't want students to come here and not be successful. That's not the point of being in a college or university. It's about being successful, graduating, having a degree, moving onto a career. So, I want to make sure that students have the ability to do that.

Participant Three also referenced how she felt that she needed to be a person resource to the students she works with. She said,

I think offering myself as a resource for them. I always tell somebody when they leave my office, 'Now you know where my office is, if you need anything, you can come back. Please come back.' Or 'now you know my email address so let me know. I have been on campus for a long time. I have a lot of connections, so I can direct you.' So just kind of giving a personal touch developing a rapport making sure they know that I'm one more resource for them on campus, even though their interaction there that they were directed to my office for maybe a negative reason. It's not always; it doesn't have to continue to be negative.

Balancing Accountability and Support

Participants of this study discussed the challenges they face while handling cases where mental health concerns are present, and one of the most mentioned difficulties was trying to balance student accountability for their actions and support for that student.

Participant One stated "a mental health concern is never an excuse for poor behavioral"

choices. It is never an excuse." She went on to explain her statement saying, "if you fight someone, we will pay attention to the mental health issue, and we want to help you and support you in that mental health issue, but that doesn't excuse the behavior of [fighting] somebody else."

Participant One continued by talking about balancing accountability and support by noting that "oftentimes, it's managing all the different layers of the students and layers of a situation." She said that this can get especially difficult "when you have situations where there was somebody who was a victim because you want to help and support the victim as well." When put into these situations, Participant One expressed that "sometimes the need to address the mental health is so great that everything else kind of has to either stop or take a backburner while we address that mental health concern." She went on to explain that this can "complicate [the situation] greatly because you want them to get the care they need because that's very important for them. So that needs to be a priority." She clarified to say that it is complicated especially in incidents where there are multiple persons involved because she has to continue moving forward with the conduct process for them even though that student may need to confront the mental health concern first. She did not expand on when or how the conduct piece is then addressed with the student with the mental health concern.

Participant Four shared much of the same sentiments as Participant One in regards to balancing the support and care for a student while still making sure the misconduct gets addressed. She stated,

There's a level of care we will try to take sometimes. If someone comes in and we know that we're dealing with a conduct situation, but we also know that there

may be a mental health issues, we're going to take care of that mental health issue first. We'll deal with the conduct piece later.

She said they make sure to show care for the student first, then focus in on the conduct piece and confronting the issue at hand and continued on by saying,

Now that doesn't mean that we put it off altogether. But I'm going to say, 'Okay,

I want to make sure that you're safe and I want to make sure that you feel okay.

And yes, we're going to have to deal with what happened here, but let's deal with making sure you're safe and that you're going to class' and that type of thing.

After having this conversation with a student, Participant Four said her office will then

have another meeting focused on the conduct piece if they cannot "get it done within the [initial] meeting." She said that she does this because, "I feel like we're okay and we can now have a productive conversation. Secondarily, we'll move into what's going on with the conduct situation."

While Participants One and Four noted that the process of accountability and support both happen within their office, Participant Two discussed how it can depend on the type of situation whether his office handles it, or if it is sent to another committee that focuses on behavioral intervention specifically when it is a reoccurring pattern. He said that his office has a lot of collaboration with another campus partner, counseling and psychological services (CAPS), as they help with the mental health piece of conduct situations. Participant Two said, "anytime [a mental health concern] comes up, I don't engage in the process until I talk to CAPS and see where we're at with [the student]." He went on to say, "so if we're talking about that, great. Then we can factor that into when

we meet with that student" and they can focus on the conduct concern "knowing that there's a CAPS component" already involved in the situation.

Participant Two explained some of the challenges he believes conduct offices face while trying to address conduct concerns and provide support. That they need to be looking at the student holistically rather than focusing only on the conduct piece. "[CAPS and his office] work so close now when we have a concern. Let's talk about the concern, is it something I need to pass to [CAPS]? Or do I need to take it?" He finished by saying "I think a lot of these cases are communicated. Communicate with your partners on campus, support them. Support the students." He stated he "[makes] sure CAPS is aware of what my reach out has been and what my engagement has been. I try to be as transparent as I can with CAPS [to let them know] how the process is going and where it's going so that they can react accordingly as well."

Support Sanctions

Throughout the interviews, all the participants discussed how their office navigates providing sanctions in which a student is mandated to seek help to aid their mental health concern or *behave* in a certain manner. Rather than mandating counseling, Participant One discussed behavioral agreements which is what her institution utilizes in situations which a mental health concern may be present, and the student's actions are being disruptive to others or are concerning. She explained what a behavioral agreement is saying that it "does not ask anything extra of a student that's not already in the code of conduct" but rather "puts in writing some very specific expectations for a student." She said that "a staff member sits down with the student, talks about the concerning behavior and why it's a concern."

She talked very positively about the behavioral agreements her institution utilizes saying that "there is something very impactful for the student when they have to sign [the agreement] and go through the whole action of talking through the agreement and then [physically] signing their name." She continued saying, "behavioral agreements have been very effective [...] and there's a lot of evidence that behavioral agreements help with retention and helps with completion to graduation." When talking about what happens if the behavioral agreement terms get violated, Participant One explained, "we always include a statement about if you choose to not observe the items in this behavioral agreement, here are some possible consequences." One possible consequence her institution used was required separation from the institution, but she did not expand further on what other possible consequences there were.

Participant Two utilizes soft referrals to different resources in order to get support following a conduct meeting. He said he utilizes soft referrals rather than hard referrals because those would be more of a "sanction and there's an expectation" that the student will follow through with that. He continued saying, "if [the students] don't abide by that, then [they're] failing to comply with me as a university official." Participant Two concluded by saying that he does not like doing hard referrals because it's then "a mandate and becomes more cumbersome for the student" rather than just pointing the student to a resource that could support them.

Much like Participant Two, Participant Three stated that they do not mandate counseling as a sanction on their campus

Because that's just not the philosophy of our counseling center. If a student is in a conduct situation and in crisis, we would recommend counseling. We could call

the counseling center and maybe try to get the student in for an emergency appointment, but we would not ever mandate it because the student has to be open to doing it.

This was not always the case at Participant Three's institution. She shared the assistant director before her used to agree to mandate counseling for a student after a hearing board recommended it. She explained that her office "had to work to change it because that's just not something we would do because the student doesn't necessarily want it."

Continuing the topic of mandated counseling, she stated that "[the students] have to want to do it for it to work."

Participant Four shared that her office does not "have a mental health policy, per se" but also said the way that mental health is treated now is not the same as how it was treated in the 80s and 90s. She explained,

If someone had suicidal ideation or in some cases where [a students is carrying out the action of] cutting [themselves], which we know is not the same as suicidal ideation, we didn't distinguish that. If you were going to harm yourself, you were going to harm yourself, and in the 90s, we separated you from the institution [because of that]. We know now, that's not the route that we really need to go. That's the worst thing that you could be doing. Someone's crying out for help and we're saying, 'Hey, we don't want to have anything to do with you, because you might hurt yourself so we're going to send you someplace else.'

She then stated she believes that "we've normalized [mental health concerns] in that it is treated just like it would be if somebody had broken their leg or something like that where we offer supports for it." All of the participants in this study recognized the value

of counseling to the students and that guiding students to those services was a part of their office's practice in some way.

Suggesting Withdrawal

Participants One and Three briefly talked about how their university had a process for suggesting to a student when it was appropriate to consider having them withdraw from the institution when a mental health concern is present. Participant One discussed taking an approach that comes more from a support aspect. She said, "we don't say to a student, this is not the right place for you. We always add the 'right now' piece to it [in that] we want everybody to be successful." She stated that her office "recognizes that oftentimes students that are involved in a conflict situation, involved in something where they need some additional support, or they're experiencing some trauma are what we like to call 'roadblocks." She went on to say that

If there are some mental health challenges that are roadblocks for you and are [prohibiting you from] being successful, we don't want to see you fail. We want to see you address those challenges first, and then come back and be successful here. [...] I can think of one student very recently that we've worked with and we had talked with the student over and over again [saying,] 'You're not going to be able to be successful until you address some of your other challenges.' And then we even went so far as to find some resources for that student back in their hometown.

Participant Two shared many of the same sentiments saying "at times, maybe [the student] needs to take a break to be successful. [...] Have that time for yourself and work with yourself to resolve that concern to a point where you can be successful here." He

then explained that his office will often then work with the registrar's office and the student to do a retroactive withdraw due to the mental health concern in those situations.

Whatever the ultimate outcome of the conduct process for the student, all of the participants had clear goals and plans to get students needing mental health support the resources that they need. Whether it was through the institution or not, the professionals all recognized that while the mental health concern may have been a contributing factor to the behavior that brought the student to the office, it was ultimately treated separately. Students were held accountable for their actions under the conduct code while also being encouraged to reach out for assistance from those offices and professionals who could help them.

Research Question #4: What relationship do conduct professionals have with the counseling services at their respective institution?

There were two themes that arose from the question about the nature of their relationship with the counseling services at their institution. The communication the participants had with their respective counseling services and the counselors at the institution was the first theme. The second theme discovered was that the needs of the students greatly outweighed the resources that these institutions had to offer for them.

Communication

Participants One, Two and Four all discussed the ways that they communicate with their institutions counseling services or counselors themselves. As noted by both Participants One and Two, the communication that they have with their counseling centers is one sided. The counselors cannot share anything with them, but they can share what may be going on with a student on their end to give the counselors more

information to help them support the student. Participant One explained that although the communication is only one way, it is still important and can great benefit a student. She said,

Even that very one-way communication is beneficial to the student because what if [the student] is in my office for conduct issue, and says to me, 'I see Brad at the counseling clinic.' I call over and I say, 'This student was in my office earlier today and they said that they see Brad at the counseling clinic.' Brad at the counseling clinic cannot confirm or deny that unless the student had signed a release, but I can call and ask for Brad. I can say 'A student who was in my office voluntarily shared with me that she sees you and I just want to tell you a little bit about my concerns with the student.' That's so helpful to the student because we have had situations where students present in one way at the counseling clinic, and they present very differently in my office. It's very helpful for the counselors to know that that's happening. Also, very helpful for counselors to know that a student has had maybe some disciplinary run in on campus.

Participant One discussed her viewpoint about the communication she has with the counseling centers when it comes to students who may have a mental health concern and has violated the student code of conduct. She explained that

If a student has shared with us that they see somebody in our counseling clinic, then there have been some times that I have called the Assistant Director in the counseling clinic. And I've said, '[The student] has a hearing on Tuesday and will get the outcome letter on Wednesday, probably around lunchtime. Just to give you a heads up.' And I know, oftentimes, the counselor will either change the

student's appointment so that the student comes in shortly after getting their outcome letter, or sometimes the counselor will reach out to the student as well, just to check in on them.

She also stated that having these conversations with counselors can be beneficial for her and her process because, "they can listen to us and they can normalize behaviors. Or, they can say, 'That's not normal in that kind of situation' and they can speak in a very general kind of way. So that helps us too."

Similarly, Participant Two shared that he has open communication with the counselors on his campus as well. He stated, "I work with the main counselor in housing on a weekly basis, [...] just making sure that we're providing support [to the students] and the issues that come up so that we can address them on a regular basis." He went on to say that he

Can always call the counselor and get a good idea of where they want to go with a specific student. They can give us a good direction as an administrator, like 'What should I do here?' and I think that experience is a real benefit.

He also mentioned the one-way nature of their communication and how that can be beneficial to the counselors on his campus. He said he is often reaching out to the counselors on his campus and letting them know about certain conduct cases that are happening for a specific student. Participant Two said he does this so that the counselor is "aware of it. And I know they can't share anything with me, but I can share some things with them so that they know where my stance is and what I've done."

Participant Two then said that when he reaches out to the counselor, he often says to them, "Here are some things that I would be mindful of if you are reaching out to this

student." He explained that he wanted to make sure the counselors are aware of what he is doing on his end with the student because "if I'm just doing what I'm doing and not communicating that [to the counselors], the students are not going to benefit from that."

Participant Four echoed much of what Participants One and Two said in her responses. She stated, "if I know that there was something going on ahead of time, I might consult with the counseling center first and say, 'Here's what I think the issue might be." She went on to say, "But I would do the same thing if there was a physical issue. I would call the health center and, if I'm going to be talking to the student about this particular issue, say to them, 'Do you have any advice for this issue [with the student]?"

In addition to counseling services, Participant Four also mentioned that her office has a lot of communication with the public safety officers on her campus. The public safety officers are all Crisis Intervention Trained (CIT) so they are able to respond to and handle mental health concerns on campus twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week. She discussed that she has open communication with them as well to best support the students on her campus. While this is not technically a counseling services, it is still a campus entity that provides support to students who may have mental health concerns and has communication with the conduct office on Participant Fours campus.

Participant Three talked about students utilizing the counseling services on their campus when they are experiencing a mental health concern and how she connects students with that resource, but never explicitly discussed her office's relationship with them. She stated that "students don't really reach out to the [conduct office] for mental

health concerns. They would go to or be directed to the counseling center or psychology clinic."

Needs versus Resources

Throughout all of the interviews conducted, all four participants mentioned that the needs of their students outweighed the amount of support their counseling services could provide to them. Participant One stated, "the level of care that [the students] need is beyond what our institution can provide." She then talked about her institution's unique challenge due to their campus' location and said, "we have to always keep a very realistic focus that our institution is also in a very rural setting so there's not a lot of resources that are readily available in our community outside of our campus." While this is a challenge for her office, Participant One noted that they still provide a list of resources to their students, even though there may not be many that are off campus.

Much like Participant One, Participant Three said, "the challenge then is that our community is more limited in their resources and so I think sometimes it's harder to get the student what they need." She continued on the challenges her institution and their counseling services experience and said,

The biggest challenge that this campus and I face, [...] is that there are some students who have needs that are too far beyond what our counseling center can provide. And so [the counseling center] isn't equipped to work with somebody on a weekly basis for 16 weeks. That would be beyond the scope of what they would normally do and somethings there are those students who need that.

In addition to what both Participants One and Three stated in their interviews,
Participant Four noted their challenges with trying to meet the needs of the students
regarding mental health support through counseling services. She said,

I know that I can get them to the counseling center and we can get an immediate triage. It's more in the long-term care that we're finding here that our counseling centers isn't set up to be able to do long term care. They can do short term and immediate care but our long-term care [for the students] would be finding a therapist outside of our university.

Participant Four discussed what her university is attempting while trying to meet the students' needs. She stated that her university is

Trying to add counselors as we can, but one of the things that we found is that we're not going to be able to staff our way out of this. You add a counselor and then your capacity goes up and then you exceed it. You add another counselor, but [the need] is going to continue to grow and you just cannot staff yourself out of it.

She reflected on the support a university can give a student in these situations and said,

There can come a time where, whether it's a physical or a mental health issue
that's going on, the university looks at it and says we can't give enough support.

And then we would counsel the student to get help [elsewhere] and then come
back, but for the most part, we try to give those supports up front.

She then said that while they cannot meet the need at this time through their counseling services, they have found that "having peer to peer support is helpful."

Participant Four also mentioned in her interview that her institution had added on an out-sourced counseling service that was online and available to all students in an attempt to meet the needs of the students. In all of the interviews conducted, it was apparent that although each institution had unique perspectives, they all faced challenges in meeting the needs of their students when it came to the availability of their counseling services.

Participant Two discussed the main challenge that his institution faces with regards to the amount of support their counseling services can provide for students. He said, "being at a small institution means a smaller amount of resources." He went on to say that "you have to really do what you can in the moment and then try to do your best to get that person to the next support system resource." All of the participants recognized that the need for counseling services far exceeded the ability of the institution to provide it for their students.

Summary

Throughout the interviews conducted and the responses recorded, there were a variety of themes found for this study. The participants of this study reflected on how they provide support to a student, the challenges they face while handling mental health concerns in conduct meetings, as well as their collaboration and communication with counseling services and campus partners. Chapter five will discuss the findings of this study, provide recommendations for conduct professionals while handling cases where mental health concerns may be present, and include suggestions for future research.

Chapter V

Discussion, Recommendations, Conclusion

This qualitative study focused on the experiences that conduct professionals have had when handling student misconduct and mental health. The purpose of this study was to explore the ways professionals work with, and support, students when a mental health concern is determined to be present. Four conduct professionals were interviewed, and asked questions based on the following research questions: (1) How are conduct professionals trained to handle mental health concerns? (2) How do conduct professionals detect mental health concerns within students going through the conduct process? (3) What does the process look like following the identification of a mental health concern? (4) What relationship do conduct professionals have with the counseling services at their respective institution? This chapter will discuss the findings of this study as well as recommendations for student affairs professionals and future research.

Discussion

From the research questions and the themes identified, there are several conclusions that may be drawn from the data collected. Conduct professionals are being provided with little to no formalized training on mental health during their preparation to work in the office, either through institutional training or formal education during their graduate coursework. Instead, these professionals are having to seek out their own training through professional organizations or other means to prepare them to manage these issues. Some of the participants referenced their academic coursework as being beneficial to their understanding and ability to handle mental health concerns when there was a counseling element of their graduate program. Secondly, one way in which conduct

professionals are able to detect mental health concerns for a student is through gathering background information on the student via databases and colleagues rather than actively searching for warning signs throughout conduct meetings. Following the detection of a student mental health concern in the conduct process, it is common for referrals and resources to be given to the student for them to freely utilize but rarely is it mandated. Finally, while communication between conduct professionals and counseling services may be one-sided, it is necessary to best support students with mental health concerns who are going through the conduct process.

Developing Professional Competencies

Overall, it was clear that there was little to no official or formal training provided directly by the institution or the conduct offices on how to effectively handle and support students with mental health concerns as they go through the conduct process. This lack of formalized mental health training for conduct professionals has the possibility of being detrimental to a student and their well-being. As found in Agnew's GST (2001), if a student is experiencing strains in their life, they are more likely to commit a crime or partake in deviant behavior. If a student is experiencing strains, struggling with a mental health concern, and gets put through the conduct process, it is crucial for a conduct professional to be well trained on how to recognize and properly handle the mental health concern.

Providing formalized mental health training for conduct professionals would benefit both the professionals and the students that they are working with. Professionals would gain more skills in handling mental health concerns and supporting the students with them which would ultimately help the students. With mental health concerns

increasing within the college student population (Mental Health America, 2022), it is more important than ever that training on how to recognize mental health concerns and properly support the student be provided for any professional that interacts with students on a day-to-day basis, especially professionals in high stress and anxiety situations like the conduct process.

Offices should take on the responsibility to provide the training themselves, but if they are unable to do so, a focus on making sure their staff gain the experience through other means could be an option. This could be done through a formalized training, such as the Mental Health First Aid training that a couple of the participants discussed. It could also be done by providing funds for staff members to attend conferences or workshops that will aid in their abilities to handle mental health concerns. There are professional associations that conduct officers may get involved in that provide extra training and information for working with students who have mental health concerns as another source of professional development. Requiring staff members to attend some of these trainings would be a way for offices to make sure that their staff members are being developed in this area to best support students.

While only a few of the participants discussed their academic coursework as being a reason they feel comfortable to work with students who have mental health concerns, it gave them the opportunity to gain some experience in having conversations surrounding mental health with other classmates and taking courses that related to counseling skills which they now use in their everyday work. Academic programs having an emphasis on soft skills or counseling courses implemented to their program may be helpful for professionals working with students absent a more intentional training. Many

professionals could benefit significantly from having this experience in their academic coursework; they could be more comfortable in handling situations with mental health concerns from the very beginning, rather than having to build up experience in their roles to become comfortable.

Combining Efforts

This study found that a common way conduct professionals become aware of mental health concerns is through their personal interactions with the students themselves in the past; reading past reports written where the student was involved and through speaking with peers or colleagues. Although none of the participants talked about detecting mental health concerns during a meeting with a student, they did discuss that they were instead made aware of these concerns through others, typically before their meeting with the student. For this reason, it is important for professionals to find a space to share their concerns with one another about specific students.

A few of the participants shared how they were involved in a committee that brought up student concerns and gave them the opportunity to gain information about students that could be at risk. The participants of this study talked positively about these committees as they were able to both hear concerns and share concerns that they may have as well. Conduct professionals do not always have daily interactions with students so having communication with other professionals who may have this type of interaction with students could prove beneficial. Professionals with daily interactions may better be able to observe shifts in a student's behavior and more accurately detect a mental health concern. It is crucial that professionals share their concerns when they arise so that

students can get support from professionals in many offices that may come into contact with them, including the conduct office.

In addition to the alerts from other professionals, the participants of this study discussed their preparation methods for meeting with a student going through the conduct process and how they gained as much background information as possible before meeting with them. This was again done through conversations with others, but these professionals also searched for and read through past incident reports that the student was involved or referenced in. Reading through these reports gave them more information on the student they were meeting with such as past violations of policies, past behaviors, or past concerns. These reports, while limited to conduct cases, included documentation of the student by professional staff, faculty members, police officers, other students, or community members and the conduct office was able to access them as part of their meeting preparation. It is critical that all parties who have concerning interactions with students create reports about them so that conduct professionals may include that in their preparations and be aware of a potential issue beyond the behavioral concern. This way, when they meet with the specific student, they can connect them with any resources that could be beneficial for them from that point forward.

While past reports and communication with other professionals on a college campus can significantly assist conduct professionals detect any mental health concerns with a student, this should not be the only means of detection. While the participants of this study did not mention the ways that they personally detect mental health concerns in the meeting, or even that they attempt to detect them, this is not to say that it does not happen. It is clear that personally detecting mental health concerns during conduct

meetings is not something that easily came to mind during the formal conduct hearing about the student's behavior. This suggests that there may not be a heavy focus on identifying mental health concerns in the daily practice of conduct offices and there is a need for a heavier emphasis on the importance of it. It is imperative that conduct professionals pay attention to the possible warning signs of a mental health concern, address them throughout their meeting with the student, and connect them to the correct resources available to them.

One-Way Communication

As found in this study, participants have many resources that they can use to connect their students to support programs, both on and off campus. These resources are broad, often all-encompassing, but one resource that was mentioned the most frequently was the counseling services office on campus. Many of the other offices or programs that a professional may pass along to the students they are working with can have open, two-way communication, but this is not the case for counseling services. Due to HIPAA and other professional standards, counseling services is often unable to disclose any information to faculty and staff regarding a student's status with the counseling center without the student's approval to release that information. While this limitation may make the communication efforts feel one-sided, it does not diminish the importance of communication between professionals and the campus counseling services.

While frequent contact with the counseling services may not be standard or even desired, these relationships can be positive and have a positive impact on students in need. Students may be hesitant to reach out for help from counseling services themselves (Laidlaw et al., 2016) and may need a push to do so; conduct professionals have a great

opportunity to provide this push to the students through their one-on-one interactions with them. In addition, they are in a position to help the student understand the benefits the counseling center may be able to provide for them, where they are located on campus, and how to get in contact with them.

Having regular communications with the counseling office could also benefit students that are already meeting with counselors themselves. Students may not always disclose that they are seeing a counselor, but the concerns a conduct professional shares with the counseling office could be passed onto their counselor if a student happens to be seeing one. This could help the counselor have more information about the student as they continue attempting to support them the best they can. Additionally, if a student is going through the conduct process, having their counselor know that they are doing so may allow the counselor to start the conversation or reach out to the student with support which could be invaluable for them.

While conduct professionals may not be able to gain any personal information or insight about a student from counseling services, having communication with the office ultimately benefits the student by helping their counselor recognize potential mental health concerns. Conduct professionals can share information on the behaviors of a student or a situation they are dealing with, and counselors can then use that information to aid in making meaning of it all with the student. This could be a huge help to conduct professionals as they work with, attempt to detect mental health concerns, and support students as much as they can. Ultimately, counseling services may not be able to share the specifics of any student, but conduct professionals can benefit greatly in multiple ways even when limited to having one-way communication with them.

Recommendations for Student Affairs Professionals

Student affairs professionals have the opportunity to make long-lasting impacts on students every day. As such, it is critical for all student affairs professionals to be well-equipped, trained and prepared to handle all mental health concerns of students. It is important for professionals to seek out any training provided by the institution they are currently serving at or through the professional organizations they may be a member of. Additionally, there are many resources available online to train and better prepare oneself to handle and support students who have a mental health concern. These online resources vary and include things such as articles, webinars, online trainings, etc.

With the rise in student mental health concerns, all student affairs professionals need to be ready to handle situations of this nature at a moment's notice. Student affairs professionals need to have training on how to handle mental health concerns and support students who are struggling with them. This training would ideally be offered through the institution itself, but if this is not possible, attending conferences or workshops can provide many opportunities to learn more on this topic. If training is not able to be provided by an institution or office, it is essential for them to allocate funding for professionals to seek out their own trainings or experiences.

Additionally, being knowledgeable of the resources available for students is also necessary for all student affairs professionals. These resources should be all encompassing of any issue that a student may be having that could be impacting their mental health. As discovered in this study, a campus' resources may not be able to meet the demands or needs of the student, therefore, when giving out referrals, both on and off campus resources should be included. While having a compiled list of resources to give

out to students would be beneficial, it is also necessary for professionals to remember many of the resources so that they may give referrals to student in an instant.

Graduate school programs, if they do not already do so, should also start to incorporate the skills needed to handle student mental health concerns as one of the competencies that they attempt to develop in their students. If mental health concerns continue to rise in the college student population, it is imperative that all student affairs professionals have experience and coursework based specifically on how to work with and support students in these instances. Having coursework that teaches skills on how to navigate mental health concerns with students is beneficial. With the integration of these skills and knowledge into graduate coursework, it would give all student affairs professionals some degree of experience which would benefit both themselves as they start handling these situations, as well as supporting the students they are working with.

While communication between professionals and counseling services on a college campus may be strictly one-way, it is still key to the success of students. If professionals are aware that a student is currently in contact with a campus counselor and a new development about the student is made, a shift in their behavior is detected, or a student self-discloses something, it would be advantageous to the student for the professional to communicate that with their counselor. This would allow for the counselor to contact the student and offer support measures for that student quickly as well as keep the counselor aware of the happenings in the students' lives so that they may discuss it at their next meeting. Students could benefit greatly from communication carried out between counseling services and campus professionals, so, this becoming a common practice of

all student affairs professionals would create a campus climate that is more supportive to students' mental health in general.

Lastly, incorporating a counselor that is based specifically in the conduct office could bridge a large gap in the intersection of mental health and misconduct. Having a counselor in the office during office hours may allow for quick intervention if a student reveals they are dealing with a mental health concern, or if they need someone to talk to at that moment. If a counselor were to be placed in the conduct office, it could also relieve the pressure of trying to balance accountability and support by a single person. The conduct officer could discuss the misconduct aspect in depth while also offering support but then hand them off to the counselor so that they may receive a chance to talk about their meeting and any mental health concern they may be experiencing. This counselor could also serve as a liaison between the conduct office and counseling center at an institution which could mean a better relationship between the two.

Recommendations for Future Research

There is not much research focused specifically on the way that conduct professionals handle conduct cases in which mental health concerns are present. Between the four institutions this study focused on, the data found suggests that the way these cases are handled varies greatly. Due to the small number of participants, it was hard to find many commonalities in how professionals were trained and how they handled cases where mental health concerns were present. Expanding this study to include more participants would be beneficial to gain a better view of how conduct offices are trained and handle cases of this nature.

This study was conducted at four midsized institutions specifically in the Midwest. A study based on a larger sample of colleges with various communities could provide different results or attitudes around handling cases where mental health concerns are present on a larger, even national scale. Additionally, a larger study could allow researchers to examine differences in results based on institution type, community, and part of the country when it comes to how conduct professionals detect mental health concerns in students by studying similarities and differences throughout a larger population.

Another potential study would be on a larger scale with conduct offices in all regions of the country. Taking a quantitative approach could provide large-scale, tangible data in relation to the attitudes and practices of conduct officers when handling mental health in their work. A study of this nature and size would provide numerical data that could highlight trends such as how conduct cases with mental health components are handled, what the communication between campus resources and conduct offices looks like, how often these professionals are seeing mental health impacting their practices, and more. Adding a quantitative view to the limited amount of research based on this topic and practice would be beneficial for gaining a more holistic understanding of the attitudes and trends going on in the student affairs field.

All of the participants in this study ended up being ethnically white and worked at predominantly white institutions. Replicating this study with institutions that have a more diverse student population, at Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs), or Hispanic Serving Institutions (HSIs) could produce vastly different results in training, attitudes towards mental health, and the way these students are supported. These students

may be dealing with different mental health concerns than students at predominantly white institutions, which could also impact the way in which conduct professionals address cases where a mental health concern could be present. Finally, interviewing conduct professionals of color may provide different perspectives or experiences in handling conduct cases with student mental health concerns.

A different, but equally valuable study would be to look at the students' point of view and their experiences with the conduct process which could prove to be extremely valuable for conduct officers. Conducting a study with the students' viewpoints highlighted could give an inside look to how students feel they are supported or not supported through the conduct process, where they see their mental health coming into play with misconduct, how campus resources have given or not given them support in the challenges they face, and where they would like to see changes. This data could assist conduct professionals in understanding what they may need to change to better support their students in these situations and be able to comprehend the struggles students in this population are going through.

Lastly, the institutions this study focused on were small or midsized with populations ranging from 5,000 to 15,000. The participants interviewed all discussed the challenges they faced in attempting to meet the needs of their student population when it came to mental health concerns. Conducting this study at institutions with a larger or smaller student population could provide different perspectives on the challenges that conduct officers face when attempting to support students with mental health concern.

Conclusion

There is a very limited amount of research based on student misconduct and mental health, especially looking at the view of conduct professionals. Therefore, this research is important for the understanding of how conduct professionals are equipped to manage student mental health concerns in their roles. While there is a great deal of research specifically focused on student mental health, it is rare to find research that examines the intersection of mental health with misconduct. This qualitative study was conducted in an attempt to add to the limited supply of it and look at it from a professional's perspective. Utilizing a qualitative approach, this study was able to explore the ways in which conduct professionals have worked with students who have violated the student code of conduct and also could be struggling with a mental health concern. It allowed the participants to discuss and reflect on the way that they have handled cases of this nature and worked to support the students as best they can.

This research found that conduct professionals do not receive much if any formalized training specific to handling student mental health concerns, collaborate with other professionals to detect mental health concerns, as well as often refer and communicate with the counseling services on their respective campuses. As student mental health concerns continue to rise, it is imperative that student affairs professionals are trained to handle mental health concerns and gain experience in doing so prior to starting in their roles. Additionally, supporting students with mental health concerns is a combined effort that could benefit the student most when multiple people are involved in the process of it. Lastly, while communication may not be a two-way relationship, it is

still crucial that professionals share and report their concerns to counseling services so that they may contact students who could be struggling.

References

- Alegría, M., NeMoyer, A., Falgàs Bagué, I., Wang, Y., & Alvarez, K. (2018). Social determinants of mental health: Where we are and where we need to go. *Current psychiatry reports*, 20(11), 95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-018-0969-9
- Alorani, O. I., & Alradaydeh, M. F. (2017). Depression, aggression and spiritual well-being among the university students in Jordan. *European Scientific Journal*, 13(3). doi:10.19044/esj.2016.v13n2p269
- Agnew, R. (1992). Foundation for a general strain theory of crime and delinquency. *Criminology* (30), 47-87.
- Agnew, R. (2001). Building on the foundation of general strain theory: Specifying the types of strain most likely to lead to crime and delinquency. *Journal of Research* in Crime and Delinquency, 38(4), 319-361. doi:10.1177/0022427801038004001
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Association for Student Judicial Affairs. (2006). The student conduct process: A guide for parents.
- Blanco, C., Okuda, M., Wright, C., Hasin, D., Grant, B., Liu, S., & Olfson, M. (2008).

 Mental health of college students and their non–college-attending peers. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65(12), 1429–1437.

https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.65.12.1429

- Blazina, C., & Watkins, C. E. (1996). Masculine gender role conflict: Effects on college men's psychological well-being, chemical substance usage, and attitudes towards help-seeking. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 43(4), 461-465. doi:10.1037/0022-0167.43.4.461
- Byrd, D., & McKinney, K. (2012). Individual, interpersonal, and institutional level factors associated with the mental health of college students. *Journal of American College Health*, 60(3), 185-193. doi:10.1080/07448481.2011.584334
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2018). *Health Insurance Portability and accountability act of 1996 (HIPAA)*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/phlp/publications/topic/hipaa.html
- Center for Parent Information and Resources. (2017). *Emotional disturbance*. https://www.parentcenterhub.org/emotionaldisturbance/
- Chickering, A. W. (1969). Education and identity. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Chickering, A. W., & Reisser, L. (1993). *Education and identity* (2nd ed.). Jossey-Bass Publishers.
- Clemson University Student Affairs. (2020). *Student Conduct Statistics*. https://www.clemson.edu/campus-life/student-conduct/stats.html.
- Department of Health & Human Services. (2013). Mental Illness and Violence.

Retrieved from

https://www.betterhealth.vic.gov.au/health/conditionsandtreatments/ mental-illness-and-violence#:~:text=The%20relationship%20between%20mental%20illness,with%20aggressive%20or%20violent%20behavior.

Disabato, D. J., Short, J. L., Lameira, D. M., Bagley, K. D., & Wong, S. J. (2018).

- Predicting help-seeking behavior: The impact of knowing someone close who has sought help. *Journal of American College Health*, 66(8), 731–738. doi:10.1080/07448481.2018.1440568
- Farrell, S., Kapur, N., While, D., Appleby, L., & Windfuhr, K. (2017). Suicide in a national student mental health patient population, 1997–2012. *Crisis*, 38(2), 82-88. doi:10.1027/0227-5910/a000412
- FindLaw. (2016). Discipline and punishment: Student codes of conduct and discipline policies. https://www.findlaw.com/education/student-conduct-and-discipline/discipline-and-punishment--student-codes-of-conduct-and-discipli.html.
- Higbee, J. (2002). The application of Chickering's theory of student development to student success in the sixties and beyond. Research and teaching in developmental education, 18(2), 24-36.
- Hong, P., & Cui, M. (2020). Helicopter parenting and college students' psychological maladjustment: The role of self-control and living arrangement. *J Child Fam Stud* (29), 338–347. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-019-01541-2
- Jao, N., Robinson, L., Kelly, P., Ciecierski, C., & Hitsman, B. (2019). Unhealthy behavior clustering and mental health status in United States college students. *Journal of American College Health*, 67(8), 790-800. doi: 10.1080/07448481.2018.1515744
- The Jed Foundation (JED). (2020). Survey of College Student Mental Health in 2020. https://www.jedfoundation.org/survey-of-college-student-mental-health-in-2020/.
- Johnson, Z. D., Goldman, Z. W., & Claus, C. J. (2018). Why do students misbehave? An

- initial examination of antecedents to student misbehavior. *Communication Quarterly*, 67(1), 1-20. doi:10.1080/01463373.2018.1483958
- Jorm, A. (2000). Mental health literacy: Public knowledge and beliefs about mental disorders. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *177*(5), 396-401. doi:10.1192/bjp.177.5.396
- Kalkbrenner, M. T., Sink, C. A., Schwitzer, A., & Richards, T. (2019). Understanding mental health scale: Development, validation, and implications for college counselors. *Journal of College Counseling*, 22(3), 270–286. https://doi-org.proxy1.library.eiu.edu/10.1002/ jocc.12142
- Kuhlman, S., McDermott, R., Kridel, M., & Kantra, L., (2019). College students' peerhelping behaviors and stigma of seeking help: Testing a moderated mediation model, *Journal of American College Health*, 67(8), 753-761,
 doi:10.1080/07448481.2018.1506791
- Laidlaw, A., McLellan, J., & Ozakinci, G. (2016). Understanding undergraduate student perceptions of mental health, mental well-being and help-seeking behaviour.

 Studies in Higher Education, 41(12), 2156–2168.

 doi:10.1080/03075079.2015.1026890
- Lockard, A. J., Hayes, J. A., Locke, B. D., Bieschke, K. J., & Castonguay, L. G. (2019).

 Helping those who help themselves: Does counseling enhance retention? *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 97(2), 128-139. doi:10.1002/jcad.12244
- Liu, C., Stevens, C., Wong, S., Yasui, M., & Chen, J. (2018). The prevalence and

- predictors of mental health diagnoses and suicide among U.S. college students: Implications for addressing disparities in service use. *Anxiety and Depression Association of America 36*(8).
- Mental Health America. (2022). *The state of Mental Health in America*. Retrieved from https://www.mhanational.org/issues/state-mental-health-america
- Mental Health America. (2021). *Mental Illness and the Family: Recognizing Warning Signs and How to Cope*. https://www.mhanational.org/recognizing-warning-signs.

 MentalHealth.gov. (2020). *What is mental health?* Retrieved from https://www.mentalhealth.gov/basics/what-is-mental-health.
- Middle Tennessee State University: Office of Student Conduct. (2020). Statistics 2019-2020. Retrieved from https://www.mtsu.edu/student-conduct/stats.php.
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2012). *College Students Speak*. Retrieved from https://www.nami.org/Support-Education/Publications-Reports/Survey-Reports/College-Students-Speak_A-Survey-Report-on-Mental-H.
- Obama, M. (2015, March 4). Remarks by The First lady at "Change Direction" Mental Health Event. The White House. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/03/04/remarks-first-lady-change-direction-mental-health-event
- Padilla-Walker, L., & Nelson, L. (2012). Black hawk down? Establishing helicopter parenting as a distinct construct from other forms of parental control during emerging adulthood. *Journal of Adolescence*, (35), 1177–1190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2012.03.007.
- Parkins, R. (2012). Gender and emotional expressiveness: An analysis of prosodic

- features in emotional expression. *Gender and Prosodic Features in Emotional Expression*, 46-53.
- Patton, L. D., Renn, K. A., Guido, F. M., & Quaye, S. J. (2016). Student development in college: Theory, research, and practice (3rd ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Pedrelli, P., Nyer, M., Yeung, A., Zulauf, C., & Wilens, T. (2015). College Students:

 Mental Health Problems and Treatment Considerations. *Academic psychiatry: the journal of the American Association of Directors of Psychiatric Residency*Training and the Association for Academic Psychiatry, 39(5), 503–511.

 doi:10.1007/s40596-014-0205-9
- Pompili, E., Carlone, C., Silvestrini, C., & Nicolo, G. (2017). Focus on aggressive behavior in mental illness. *Rassenge*, 52(2), 175-179. doi:10.1708/2801.28344
- Rafal, G., Gatto, A., & DeBate, R. (2018). Mental health literacy, stigma, and help-seeking behaviors among male college students. *Journal of American College Health*, 66(4), 284–291. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2018.1434780
- Ross, S., Bruggeman, B., Maldonado, M., Deiling, M., (2020). Examining personal, perceived, treatment, and self-stigma in college students: The role of parent beliefs and mental health literacy. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 34(3), 183-197. doi:10.1080/87568225.2019.1580657
- Rutgers Student Affairs. (2017). *Student conduct statistics*. Office of Student Conduct. http://studentconduct.rutgers.edu/about-us/statistics/.
- Saldana, J. (2013). The Coding Manual for Qualitative Researchers (2nd Ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.

- Segrin, C., Woszidlo, A., Givertz, M., Bauer, A., & Murphy, M. (2012). The association between overparenting, parent-child communication, and entitlement and adaptive traits in adult children. *Family Relations*, (61), 237–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2011.00689.x.
- Semenza, D.C., Grosholz, J.M. (2019). Mental and physical health in prison: How cooccurring conditions influence inmate misconduct. *Health Justice* 7, 1 doi:10.1186/s40352-018-0082-5
- Steger, M., & Kashdan, T. (2009). Depression and everyday social activity, belonging, and well-being. *Journal of counseling psychology*, 56(2), 289–300. doi:10.1037/a0015416
- Syracuse Office of Student Rights and Responsibilities. (2020). *Student Conduct Statistics*. https://ese.syr.edu/studentconduct/about-us/student-conduct-statistics/.
- Taylor, G., & Smith, S. (2019). Teacher reports of verbal aggression in school settings among students with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Journal of Emotional & Behavioral Disorders*, 27(1), 52–64. doi:10.1177/1063426617739638
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2020). *What Is Mental Health?* What is mental health? https://www.mentalhealth.gov/basics/what-is-mental-health.
- Winterrowd, E., Priniski, S. J., Achter, J., & Abhold, J. J. (2016). Correlates of satisfaction, intrapersonal learning, and academic outcomes at counseling centers in a university system. *College Student Journal*, 50(2), 288–301.
- Wu, I. H. C., Bathje, G. J., Kalibatseva, Z., Sung, D., Leong, F. T. L., & Collins-Eaglin,

- J. (2017). Stigma, mental health, and counseling service use: A person-centered approach to mental health stigma profiles. *Psychological Services*, *14*(4), 490-501. doi:10.1037/ser0000165
- Yildiz, M., & Solakoglu, Ö. (2017). Strain, negative emotions, and suicidal behaviors among adolescents. *Youth & Society*, *51*(5), 638-658.

doi:10.1177/0044118x17700318

Appendix A

Informed Consent

CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN RESEARCH

Conduct Office Faculty Experiences with Student Misconduct and Mental Health

You are invited to participate in a research study that is being conducted by the Principal Investigator, Robyn Bauer, under her thesis advisor, Dr. Jon Coleman, as a requirement for the Masters of Science program in College Student Affairs at Eastern Illinois University. Your participation in this study is entirely voluntary. Please ask questions about anything you do not understand, before deciding whether or not to participate. You may contact the thesis advisor, Dr. Jon Coleman at jkcoleman@eiu.edu or the principal investigator, Robyn Bauer at rrbauer@eiu.edu.

PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

This study aims to explore the training and awareness of conduct professionals to handle conduct meetings in which a mental health concern or illness is brought up or discovered. Additionally, it will focus on how conduct professionals support students with mental health concerns or illnesses that have violated the student code of conduct.

PROCEDURES

If you volunteer to participate in this study, you will be asked to:

Schedule a virtual interview with the principal investigator through Microsoft Teams or Zoom. The interviews will take approximately 1 hour and will be recorded.

You will be assigned a pseudonym that you will be asked to change your screen name to in order to protect your identity prior to the start of the recording. This pseudonym will be used in all data analysis in the final thesis.

POTENTIAL RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

There are no identifiable risks to this study as it will be a conversation based on your perspectives and experiences handling conduct cases with students. However, the study

will also be focused on the topic of mental health concerns and illnesses which could be triggering or uncomfortable to discuss. If the topic of this study is uncomfortable or triggering for you, please utilize the counseling services that are available to you on campus.

POTENTIAL BENEFITS TO SUBJECTS AND/OR TO SOCIETY

The benefit of participating in this study is sharing the experiences you have had and explaining the processes your office has for helping students who have violated the student code of conduct and also struggle with their mental health. Sharing your viewpoints could benefit universities across the country as they can see the way other universities support their students while they are struggling.

CONFIDENTIALITY

Any information that is obtained in connection with this study and that can be identified with you will remain confidential and will be disclosed only with your permission or as required by law. Confidentiality will be maintained by means of the use of a pseudonym for you during the interview and the thesis itself. The interview recordings and data will be stored on a password protected USB flash drive for approximately 3 years per IRB protocol, then destroyed. Only the principal investigator will have access to the flash drive and the data stored on it.

• PARTICIPATION AND WITHDRAWAL

Participation in this research study is voluntary and not a requirement or a condition for being the recipient of benefits or services from Eastern Illinois University or any other organization sponsoring the research project. If you volunteer to be in this study, you may withdraw at any time without consequences of any kind or loss of benefits or services to which you are otherwise entitled.

There is no penalty if you withdraw from the study and you will not lose any benefits to which you are otherwise entitled.

You may also refuse to answer any questions you do not want to answer.

IDENTIFICATION OF INVESTIGATORS

If you have any questions or concerns about this research, please contact:

Principal Investigator: Robyn Bauer

Email: rrbauer@eiu.edu

Phone: 651-829-5181

Faculty Sponsor: Dr. Jon Coleman

Email: jkcoleman@eiu.edu

• RIGHTS OF RESEARCH SUBJECTS

If you have any questions or concerns about the treatment of human participants in this study, you may call or write:

Institutional Review Board Eastern Illinois University 600 Lincoln Ave. Charleston, IL, 61920

Telephone: (217) 581-8576 E-mail: eiuirb@www.eiu.edu

You will be given the opportunity to discuss any questions about your rights as a research subject with a member of the IRB. The IRB is an independent committee composed of members of the University community, as well as lay members of the community not connected with EIU. The IRB has reviewed and approved this study.

I voluntarily agree to participate in this study. I understand that I am free to withdraw my consent and discontinue my participation at any time. I have been given a copy of this form.

Appendix B

Interview Protocol

Demographic Questions

What are your pronouns?

What is your gender identity?

What is your racial identity?

How long have you worked in your current position at your current institution?

Semi-Structured Questions

- 1. Can you tell me about your professional journey, the positions you have held, that brought you to your current position? (Specifically with regards to student conduct)
- 2. Can you walk me through what the conduct process looks like for the student from start to finish at your institution?
 - a. Who can make reports at your institution?
 - i. Do you receive each report that gets sent to your office?
 - b. How do the cases get split up between your office's faculty members?
 - c. Are there any situations where a conduct hearing maybe is not warranted, but you still perceive an issue that merits intervention or referral?
- 3. Following your employment at your institution, what did the office do to prepare you for your new role?
 - a. More specifically, how have you been prepared to handle mental health crisis or concerns in your role as a conduct officer?
 - i. How well do you believe the trainings you were provided with prepared you for your role?
 - ii. Are there any trainings you wish you would have been provided with?
- 4. Does your institutions code of conduct have any policies regarding mental health, self-harm, or suicidal ideation?
 - a. What happens when the student violates that policy?
- 5. What do you do to prepare for a conduct hearing before you meet with that student?

- a. Does your preparation process look different when there is a perceived mental health concern present?
 - i. If so, how?
- 6. How is your office expected to handle cases with mental health concerns?
 - a. How do cases where mental health concerns are present differ from those where there is no concern?
 - b. How do you offer support to the student throughout the meeting when there is a mental health concern?
- 7. What challenges do you face while handling cases with mental health concerns or cases in which you perceive a mental health concern to be present?
- 8. What options or resources are students given when they reach out to you with mental health concerns?
- 9. What supportive measures or accommodations can you provide for students with mental health concerns following a hearing?

Appendix C

Template Email

Hello [Potential Participant Name],

My name is Robyn Bauer and I am a graduate student in the College Student Affairs program at Eastern Illinois University. For my thesis, I am conducting a study that looks at conduct professionals' perceptions on with mental health in student misconduct. I am very interested in discussing this topic with you and gaining more insight to your experiences and thoughts as well as your institution's approach to mental health and the conduct process.

If you are willing, this interview would be conducted through Zoom or Microsoft Teams and would be scheduled for approximately 1 hour. If you are interested in participating, please let me know by replying to this email and we can set up a time to meet.

Thank you for your time, I look forward to hearing back from you,

Robyn Bauer